

Self-Determination in Action

The Entrepreneurship of the Northern Saskatchewan Trappers Association Co-operative

Dwayne Pattison Isobel M. Findlay

A research report prepared for the Northern Ontario, Manitoba, and Saskatchewan Regional Node of the Social Economy Suite

Funded by the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada Conseil de recherches en sciences humaines du Canada

Entreprises sociales économies intelligentes et communautés durables



Self-Determination in Action

We acknowledge with gratitude the contributions made to this project by our community partners, the members of the Northern Saskatchewan Trappers Association Co-operative. Without their participation, this research would not have been possible. This paper is part of a collection of research reports prepared for the project *Linking, Learning, Leveraging Social Enterprises, Knowledgeable Economies, and Sustainable Communities,* the Northern Ontario, Manitoba, and Saskatchewan Regional Node of the Social Economy Suite, funded by the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada.

The project is managed by four regional partners the Centre for the Study of Co-operatives and the Community-University Institute for Social Research at the University of Saskatchewan, the Institute of Urban Studies, University of Winnipeg, and the Community Economic and Social Development Unit at Algoma University College.

The project also includes more than fifty community-based organizations in four provinces, the United States, Colombia, and Belgium.

This particular research paper was a joint project of the Community-University Institute for Social Research (CUISR) and the Centre for the Study of Co-operatives (CSC). The opinions of the authors found herein do not necessarily reflect those of CUISR, the CSC, the Linking, Learning, Leveraging project, or the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada.

Further acknowledgements are found on page vii.

Self-Determination in Action

The Entrepreneurship of the Northern Saskatchewan Trappers Association Co-operative

> DWAYNE PATTISON ISOBEL M. FINDLAY





Copyright © 2010 Dwayne Pattison and Isobel M. Findlay Centre for the Study of Co-operatives Community-University Institute for Social Research University of Saskatchewan

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any form or by any means without the prior written permission of the publisher. In the case of photocopying or other forms of reprographic reproduction, please consult Access Copyright, the Canadian Copyright Licensing Agency, at 1–800–893–5777.

Cover and interior design by Nora Russell

Printed in Canada 10 11 12 / 3 2 1

Centre for the Study of Co-operatives 101 Diefenbaker Place University of Saskatchewan Saskatoon SK Canada S7N 5B8 Phone: (306) 966–8509 Fax: (306) 966–8517 E-mail: coop.studies@usask.ca Website: www.usaskstudies.coop Community-University Institute for Social Research R.J.D. Williams Building University of Saskatchewan 432 – 221 Cumberland Avenue Saskatoon SK Canada S7N 1M3 Phone: (306) 966–2136 / Fax: (306) 966–2122 E-mail: cuisr.liaison@usask.ca Website: www/usask.ca/cuisr

Contents

Acknowledgements	vii
Abstract	1
INTRODUCTION	2
LITERATURE REVIEW	4
Governance and Cultural Perspectives	4
Legitimacy in Organizations	6
Co-operatives	8
Evaluating Aboriginal Organizations	9
Leadership and Vision	10
Partnerships and Funding	10
Socio-Economic Objectives, Culture, and Values	11
Land Ethic	13
Livelihood	14
Education	15
Family and Community	15
Health and Nutrition	16
Values and Aboriginal Women	16
Research Methods	17
Limitations	18
Results and Interpretation	19
The Organization	19
Organizational Transformation	20
Legitimacy	20
Global and Political Context	24

Organizational Obstacles and Opportunities	27
Leadership and Organizational Capacity	27
Agreement on International Humane Trapping Standards (AIHTS)	29
Certification and Training	30
Socio-Economic Vision	31
Livelihoods and Business	31
Education and School Programs	32
Health and Nutrition	34
Partnering and the Duty to Consult	35
Conclusion	36
Recommendations	37
Legitimacy	37
Leadership, Vision, and Goals	38
Organizational Capacity	38
Educational and Community Capacity	39
Financial Capacity	39
Business Capacity	39
Partnerships	39
NEXT STEPS: 2010	40
Promoting the Justice Trapline	40
Developing an Eco-Tourism Initiative	40
Gardening: Supplemental Income	41
References	42
APPENDIX A	
The Seven Co-operative Principles	45
APPENDIX B	
Ontario Co-operative Association FactSheets	47

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

W E WOULD LIKE TO THANK ALL WHO AGREED TO PARTICIPATE in the research, especially the members of the Northern Saskatchewan Trappers Association Co-operative, who so willingly shared their wisdom and welcomed us at their meetings and conventions. We acknowledge with gratitude the remarkable dedication of Clifford Ray, board president, who ensured we met the right people while remaining a constant source of insight and inspiration, enthusiasm, and encouragement.

We gratefully acknowledge, too, the contributions of Dave Elliot, First Nations and Métis Relations, Government of Saskatchewan, and the ongoing commitment of Maria Basualdo, CUISR's community-university research liaison, who was a key part of our ongoing discussion, reflection, drafting, and redrafting — all of which became critical to deepened understanding and appreciation of the world of the trappers.

We also acknowledge the following for their contributions to this publication:

Lou Hammond Ketilson, principal investigator, Linking, Learning, Leveraging: Social Enterprises, Knowledgeable Economies, and Sustainable Communities Len Usiskin, community co-director, Social Economy, CUISR Louise Clarke and Bill Holden, co-directors, CUISR

Abstract

N^{EARLY FORTY YEARS AFTER BEING ESTABLISHED, the Northern Saskatchewan Trappers Association transformed its organizational structure, incorporating as a not-for-profit co-operative — Northern Saskatchewan Trappers Association Co-operative (NSTAC) — at the beginning of 2007. From the standpoint of the government, the restructuring enhances and formalizes the NSTAC's operational accountability and transparency. From the point of view of the NSTAC, the restructuring is also a commitment to taking charge of its destiny and becoming entrepreneurial and sustainable in order to bring enhanced opportunities to its membership. To ensure the co-operative's legitimacy in the eyes of its members, the benefits of the co-operative model and of legal incorporation — from ownership and control to borrowing capacity and security from liability for debt for individual members — need to be effectively communicated. To build trust with its major stakeholders, the newly established co-operative must also effectively address the needs and concerns of its predominantly Aboriginal membership, respecting their values and traditions and engaging their participation, while also balancing the demands of government and present and future partners.}

That is, the key roles of the NSTAC in the traditional as well as the entrepreneurial social economy need to be broadly communicated. In this view, trapping is not a heritage practice tied to the past, but an important player representing the values of both the ongoing and revitalizing traditional economy and the social economy. The social economy, including co-operatives, mutuals, not-for-profits, and the voluntary sector, is associated with alternative development models, people before profits, community economic development, democratic participation, and sustainable environments and livelihoods.

This report — based on a literature review, participant observation, and semi-structured interviews (individual and group) — focuses on these key areas:

- governance structures, policies, and practices
- member participation, learning, and cultural revitalization
- legitimate representation of members in negotiations with government and other outside bodies
- integration of traditional trapper governance and co-operative governance

The report concludes with next steps as well as recommendations to strengthen internal and external legitimacy to support self-determination; to promote the leadership, vision, and goals as well as multiple bottom lines related to educational, environmental, employment, justice, health, and other benefits to traditional trapping culture; to enhance the NSTAC's organizational, financial, and business capacity; to engage membership more thoroughly; to communicate more broadly the community and educational capacity building of NSTAC activities; and to strengthen partnerships with community and other organizations.

INTRODUCTION

Nearly forty years after being established, the Northern Saskatchewan Trappers Association transformed its organizational structure. On the recommendation of the provincial government, the Northern Saskatchewan Trappers Association Co-operative (NSTAC) incorporated as a not-for-profit co-operative at the beginning of 2007. From the standpoint of the government — the primary funder of the organization — the restructuring enhances and formalizes the NSTAC's operational accountability and transparency. From the point of view of the NSTAC, the restructuring is also a commitment to becoming self-determining, entrepreneurial, and sustainable in order to increase its membership and bring enhanced opportunities to current and future membership. To ensure the legitimacy of the co-operative and its board of directors in the eyes of its members, the meanings and benefits of becoming incorporated as a co-operative — from ownership and control, to borrowing capacity and security from liability for debt for individual members — need to be effectively communicated. To build trust with its major stakeholders, the newly established co-operative must effectively address the needs and concerns

3

of the predominantly Aboriginal membership it serves, respecting their values and traditions and engaging their wisdom and energy, while also balancing the demands of government and present and future partners.

In other words, there needs to be broad understanding of the multiple ways in which the NSTAC remains a key player in the traditional economy while contributing to a holistic and sustainable social economy that gives the membership ownership and control over decisions and directions. The social economy, that sector of the economy including co-operatives, mutuals, not-for-profits, and the voluntary sector associated with alternative development models, is concerned with people before profits, with entrepreneurship with a social mission; with community economic development and multiple bottom lines; with autonomous management, inclusion, and democratic participation; and with sustainable environments and communities.

This report begins with a literature review that focuses on four key issues that are relevant to the development of the NSTAC:

- 1. developing governance structures, policies, and practices that ensure the organization is transparent and accountable to its members, to its external partners, and to the communities of which it is a part
- 2. engaging member participation in the activities of the organization where members (separated by large geographical distances and of different socio-historic backgrounds) see their values respected and find opportunities for learning and cultural revitalization
- 3. establishing an organization that serves as a legitimate representative of its members in negotiations with government and other outside bodies such as community, health, justice, economic development, and educational organizations
- 4. understanding how the traditional governance of the trappers can be integrated into the formal governance of the co-operative organization and vice versa

Through interviews with NSTAC members and key informants, the second part of the project probes more deeply into the operations of the organization. The study finds that the leadership has a clear vision for the organization and is looking to enhance the organizational, financial, and other capacities of the NSTAC to move the organization forward to the benefit of its members and its many communities. The report concludes with recommendations to promote the NSTAC leadership and vision of self-determination in action; to strengthen internal and external legitimacy; to enhance the NSTAC organizational, financial, and business capacity; to educate more broadly on the multifunctionality of trapping (that

is, the added values it provides in educational, environmental, employment, justice, health, and other terms); and to strengthen partnerships with community and other organizations.

LITERATURE REVIEW

Governance and Cultural Perspectives

WITHIN ANY ORGANIZATION, issues of good governance, accountability, transparency, and legitimacy inevitably arise. What does good governance mean to the organization? How can it be more accountable to its stakeholders? How can it be recognized as a legitimate body?

These matters are all interrelated. If an organization were to focus on improving one element, it could see benefits in other aspects of its operations. For example, good governance can mean enhanced transparency and accountability in the activities of the organization (Ish 2003). To ensure legitimacy, defined as "perceptions by key stakeholders that the existence, activities and impacts of [the organization] are justifiable and appropriate in terms of central social values and institutions" (Rao and Naidoo 2004, 3), organizations can incorporate "tools of accountability" into their structures and policies.

Becoming a legal entity is a significant step towards legitimacy, especially in the eyes of government and outside partners. A legal requirement of incorporation entails "an elaboration of the governance, legal rights and responsibilities of the organization before they are granted a charter" (Newhouse and Chapman 1996, 1,005). Once incorporated, a number of benefits accrue to the organization (Ish 2005). First, by being a legal entity, the organization can enter into contracts with partners and can borrow money. Second, the legal framework can ensure that the ownership and control lie with the members (if incorporated as a co-operative). Third, the incorporated body is recognized as legitimate within the legal system and is a sign that the country (or province) accepts that there is a need for such an association. Fourth, the members are not liable for debts incurred by the organization. Without legal status, individual members can be held responsible.

Incorporation provides, in a sense, societal legitimacy whereby the organization can interact with outside groups with some level of trust and certainty. This legitimacy arises from

5

the values of those governing or of society in general. Such legitimacy is often associated with disclosure and reporting measures consistent with legal obligations as well as organizational mandates, values, and visions. However, not all organizations share the same standards of legitimacy or of such problematic concepts as efficiency (Stein 2001). Groups differ in the makeup of their membership, particularly with regard to culture.

Context, then, is important in understanding what constitutes legitimacy for different organizations. As noted above, Rao and Naidoo (2004) take into account the social values in determining the appropriateness of the activities of the organization. With his work on Aboriginal organizations, Chartrand (2004) argues that the "universality" of the principles of governance is often based on narrowly defined "Western" concepts. He states, however, that there are values shared by both Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal societies. These mutually inclusive values could be thought of as being located in the middle of a continuum, while at each end are values regarded as distinctively "Aboriginal" or "Western." Coming to an agreed definition of legitimacy and good governance within organizations that have both Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal stakeholders requires a fuller understanding of those unique cultural values. For example, decision making by consensus, integration of Elders into the organization, and activities that are more group oriented and nonhierarchical are some of the main characteristics of Aboriginal organizations that may differ from mainstream groups (Chapman et al. 1991). Following this, good governance for Aboriginal cultures may be thought of as being more community-oriented and inclusive, putting greater emphasis on harmony and respect for the land (Chartrand 2004).

Considering that organizations do not work in isolation, there are bound to be countless interactions among stakeholders who do not share the same values. For nonprofit organizations, addressing cultural variability should be given priority, as they must typically work co-operatively with numerous organizations as well as their own members. Plumptre (2007) describes the complexity of such interactions in achieving organizational accountability:

Public purpose organizations typically have a wider range of accountability relationships than those in the private sector. Members, if there are any, need to believe the organization is functioning in their best interests. Funders or donors will want to be convinced that their funds are being used responsibly. Regulators or professional bodies with an interest in the organization will want to be assured that standards are being observed (10). Moreover, Aboriginal organizations often negotiate with more than one level of government (Mason et al. 2004), and Aboriginal nonprofits, which rarely deal solely with Aboriginal organizations, require leaders who are extremely versatile (Chapman et al. 1991).

Legitimacy in Organizations

The tools of accountability developed by Rao and Naidoo (2004) provide a starting point for organizations looking to enhance legitimacy with sound governance structures. The tools are:

- self-regulation mechanisms such as a code of ethics
- governing boards that consist of people external to the organization but work on behalf of their members to ensure that the goals of the organization are being met
- methods for communicating with stakeholders outside the organization, including annual reports, newsletters, project evaluations, and financial reports
- methods to include the participation of the diverse stakeholders in the planning and evaluation of projects in which the organization is involved

The four initiatives are broad enough to be adopted by most organizations and adapted to the values unique to a given culture. Groups in South Africa, the Philippines, and international organizations have used the tools to suit their specific environment. Aboriginal organizations are also employing these same tools in their operations and activities. Newhouse and Chapman (1996) found that a key to the development of one Aboriginal organization was introducing a code of ethics. With Aboriginal values forming the basis of the code, it set out for all the members how the organization was to be operated.

The second tool (governing boards) has in some cases consisted of Elders to help shape the decision-making process. Elders helped decide what programs the organization should take on and how traditional values could be better integrated into the activities of the organization. In this way, Elders introduced a type of "cultural legitimation" (Newhouse and Chapman 1996, 1,007). Tourand (2004) argues that promoting the wisdom of the Elders is "critical to the success of Aboriginal organizations in maintaining Aboriginal traditions and culture" (16). One Aboriginal organization completed two project evaluations — the first involving Elders and stressing cultural relevance and the other taking a more Western-style approach focused on performance indicators (Chapman et al. 1991). Both evaluations were successful in their outcomes, even persuading funders of the importance of culture to their

7

programming effectiveness. Findlay and Wuttunee (2007) likewise find that culture is both the foundation and measure of success in Aboriginal women's community economic development initiatives.

These examples support Newhouse and Chapman's (1996) findings on transformations of Aboriginal organizations. They say it is possible for Aboriginal groups to maintain the mainstream Western structure while introducing traditional Aboriginal values into the organization in a process that is "incremental, iterative, multifaceted" and involves a dialectic between old and new interpretive schema until a new shared scheme emerges in the organizational culture (995). The study analyzed the transition of two Aboriginal organizations attempting to transform themselves from groups based on Western principles to ones built more on traditional values. One of the organizations was successful in making the transition while the other was not. By leaving the mainstream structure in place and changing from within, the thriving organization maintained or even improved "external" legitimation. The authors state, "How the structure is interpreted thus depends on what organizational belief system it is viewed from — the Western or the Aboriginal. The external legitimators and the internal membership can both be satisfied with the formal structure; therefore, there is no need to change it" (Newhouse and Chapman 1996, 1,009).

Research conducted by Mason et al. (2004) backs the position that balancing the criteria for credibility held by stakeholders inside and outside the organization is necessary for organizational success. They found that Aboriginal business is largely dependent on both the community and outside stakeholders seeing the organizations fulfilling their specific needs. In most cases, the outsiders may have largely economic interests, whereas the community and members also have cultural and social concerns. Where leadership, vision, and goals find cultural, social, and economic acceptance within the community, as well as economic legitimacy, success follows.

Further, success for the organization in Newhouse and Chapman's (1996) case study came through incremental changes and slowly integrating Aboriginal values into its activities. Methods included the burning of sweetgrass and the use of roundtables at meetings. To reflect the collective approach, groups rather than individuals performed the various tasks required by the organization. Other Aboriginal groups have tried to move away from a hierarchical decision-making structure to one called a "precedence model," where board members are identified as first reporter, second reporter, and so on (Poulin 2004). All of these initiatives are an attempt to build internal legitimation among members.

Co-operatives

Co-operatives are one type of legal entity. Incorporation as a co-operative requires that the organization adhere to specific legislation and follow certain regulations such as forming bylaws spelling out member, board, and staff roles and responsibilities and having a clear mission statement. As legal entities, co-operatives receive the same benefits as other corporations — namely external legitimacy — as discussed above. However, co-operatives differ from other businesses in that they are established to meet members' cultural, social, and economic needs. Including diverse groups and working for community development, co-operatives have a proven record of staying in communities long after for-profit businesses would have moved to more profitable locations. In many communities too, the credit union is the only source of financial services (Hammond Ketilson and MacPherson 2002). The objectives go beyond economic interests to include goals such as community capacity building, environmental sustainability, and local employment, highlighted in the seven co-operative principles (for details, see Appendix A):

- voluntary and open membership
- democratic member control
- member economic participation
- autonomy and independence
- education, training and information
- co-operation among co-operatives
- concern for community

One of the important aspects of co-operatives is that they introduce, almost naturally, good governance practices. As Ish (2003) states, co-operatives are driven by member needs and based on the one-member, one-vote principle and therefore easily meet the criteria for good governance such as disclosure of the objectives of the organization, open communication and reporting, and the assurance of voting rights.

The co-operative model also seems to be a logical choice for integrating Aboriginal values into a legitimate mainstream organization. According to Bill Lyall, president of Arctic Co-operatives Limited (ACL), Aboriginal peoples have been practising the seven principles "for generations," "ordinary people" achieving "extraordinary things" in the process (cit. in Findlay 2006). Aboriginal values such as sharing, consensus in decision making, and collectivism are also important co-operative values. For instance, the one-member, one-vote principle can be easily adapted to Aboriginal traditions of group consensus (Hammond Ketilson and MacPherson 2002). The record of Aboriginal co-operatives, especially in the North since the 1960s, is significant both in terms of numbers and in longevity (Hammond Ketilson and MacPherson 2002; Findlay 2006). Some of the earliest of those co-operatives were developed around arts and craft production, fur harvesting, and commercial fisheries (Findlay and Wuttunee 2007). Owned and controlled by thirty-one co-operatives in Nunavut and the Northwest Territories, ACL is "one of the largest co-op federations in Canada, one that would make the top 500 publicly traded companies while contributing to the physical infrastructure and social capital of community" (Findlay 2006, 45). In 2008, ACL reported total revenue for member co-ops of \$164 million, net savings of \$4.6 million, and \$8.1 million in patronage funds returned to members (ACL 2009).

Evaluating Aboriginal Organizations

Legitimacy is not only a structural issue but is also achieved by becoming an effective organization as perceived by the major stakeholders. Mason et al. (2004) offer a useful list of twelve practices to assess the effectiveness of Aboriginal organizations. Although these indices were developed to evaluate Aboriginal business, they provide an analytical framework for other organizations, including co-operatives and nonprofit organizations. The twelve points of analysis are:

- leadership
- vision and goals
- partnerships
- socio-economic objectives
- culture and values
- · entrepreneurship and business development
- global economic context
- business management capacity
- human resource capacity
- financial capacity
- land and rights capacity
- organizational capacity

The practices are not mutually exclusive but overlapping. For example, the financial capacity is largely dependent on the capacity of the organization to develop partnerships, to foster capable leaders, and to develop business management skills. While all of these practices are important, this analysis will develop the first five (leadership, vision, partnerships, socio-economic objectives, and culture and values) in more detail.

Leadership and Vision

The early development of an organization will require the commitment of dedicated leaders who are willing to devote the time to initiate projects, develop partnerships, and create or re-establish trust among the members. The examples of organizational transformation call attention to the role of leaders and their importance in communicating an organizational vision to both members and outsiders. Having leaders who could effectively convey the vision of the organization to all the stakeholders was considered essential to the success of the Lac La Ronge Indian Band (LLIB) and the Kitsaki Management Limited Partnership in Northern Saskatchewan (Mason et al. 2004). Newhouse and Chapman (1996) also stress the significance of the executive leading the change and showing others within the organization how this change could occur. Gradually, however, leaders shift their approach from leading members to serving them.

If the organization aspires to establish businesses, leaders will also play a pivotal role in their progress. Mason et al. (2004) discuss the entrepreneurship process — the ability to take a business idea and translate it into tangible results through business development. Identifying business opportunities is obviously not enough. A key step in the process is to transform ideas into feasible business plans and viable businesses.

Promoting the vision and objectives of the organization is also an important way to increase transparency. The objectives need to be clearly stated to all stakeholders both inside and outside the organization. If stakeholders are dealing with an organization, then they are entitled to know what its goals are (Ish 2003). By being open and accessible, the organization develops trust with key stakeholders and the community at large.

Partnerships and Funding

One of the drivers of good governance is improved access to funding and partnerships otherwise not possible. Once financial support is solidified, then it is incumbent on the organization to maintain transparency and accountability to retain funding. As Plumptre and Laskin (2003) state, "Because the organization may now have access to funds from the government, foundations, or the public at large, questions of accountability become more salient, as does the role of the board" (1). This statement is especially true today when dealing with governments who are increasingly pressured to achieve fiscal efficiency and responsibility in the context of financial restraints (Depew 1994) and are more likely to demand verifiable results from their beneficiaries.

For most organizations, establishing legitimacy not only ensures continued funding but may also open up more opportunities for partnering. Anderson (1997) states that there is an increasing likelihood of more corporate/Aboriginal partnerships in relation to these trends: a more general acceptance of the value of partnerships in the business world; a growing pressure from the public for corporate responsibility, especially in dealing with Aboriginal people; a larger number of regulations that corporations must consider when entering into agreements that impact Aboriginal lands or people; a growing educated Aboriginal population; and an expanding Aboriginal control over natural resources.

As opportunities for partnering increase, so too does the need to be acknowledged as a trusted organization. Kitsaki and the Lac La Ronge Indian Band found that building trust among partners expanded their access to other financial support (Mason et al. 2004). In addition to increased funding, partnering can open doors to needed resources. Companies seek out key partnerships with other businesses that already have the necessary skills and experience. Poulin (2004) argues, "Due to the lack of accessible resources, partnerships are necessary and omnipresent in the functioning of any organization" (17). Again, the LLIB pursued favourable partnerships not only for financial support but also for expertise they lacked until they had developed into a "complex organization" with a "network of subsidiaries" (Mason et al. 2004, 20).

Socio-Economic Objectives, Culture, and Values

Leadership in the trapping industry faces the challenge of communicating its goals and values to encourage and develop partnerships. Given the current economic outlook of trapping (Brown 2007), future support for the fur industry will come from government, businesses, organizations, and individuals who are sympathetic to goals that go beyond the accumulation of profit. Partners will share the same vision as trappers, focusing less on balance sheets than on alternative goals, including sustainability. Such partners do exist inside and outside the Aboriginal population. The Nunavut Development Corporation (NDC), for example, evaluates businesses they invest in on a more holistic basis (Mason et al. 2004). According to John Hicks, president of NDC, "by design and intent, it's [NDC] not to make any profit at the outset. If it was profitable the private sector would step in and do it." Instead, NDC aims to foster "self-sustaining, locally controlled enterprises, built upon unique Nunavut products." And NDC understands that self-sustaining enterprises in these market sectors may never be profitable and may always need NDC support to survive (Mason 2004, 22). Job creation is a central concern in their assessments. They consider the impact of work on their communities and look for businesses based on "community strengths and capacities, particularly the resources of the land and a centuries-old ability to use these resources in a sustainable way" (Mason et al. 2004, 22).

Kivalliq similarly bases socio-economic activities on culture, values, and traditional practices in its harvesting, processing, and marketing of wild caribou, musk ox, and char. In its marketing appeals, it likewise incorporates culture and values, promoting not only the meat, but also the added value related to "how the meat is grown, who harvests the meat, and how the hunt is conducted" (Mason 2004, 22).

Elsewhere, there are calls for a new way of thinking about business development. Ish (1992) argues for a broader definition of economic welfare that considers "employment, consumer well-being, environmental sustainability and quality of life" (5). Similarly, Brown (2007) states there is a need for emphasis on the socio-economic contributions of trapping such as education, health, knowledge, culture, and tradition. Jacobs (2002) suggests thinking on a smaller scale: "Policies need to support the livelihood of people at the community level ... to support decentralized, small-scale production and local consumption" (cit. in Mason et al. 2004, 10).

Similar arguments for looking beyond economic indicators in an industry have been brought up in the agricultural sector in countries such as Norway, Japan, and Korea, as well as farm groups in Canada. The "multifunctionality" of agriculture is the central campaign theme; that is, the extra value agriculture provides beyond food production. Additional functions include the preservation of rural life and culture, the preservation of scenic areas for tourism, and the provision of environmental services such as flood prevention and preservation of biodiversity (Forge 2000). Farm groups are asking governments to consider these positive externalities — not just the value of production — when negotiating trade deals or implementing farm subsidies. Farmers also believe that they should receive compensation for the services farming provides. Trapping organizations are also stressing the multifunctionality of the fur industry. Trapping provides numerous functions beyond simply fur production — stewardship of the land and wildlife; preservation of culture, values, and a unique way of life; and support for healthy lifestyles and community development. Preservation of values is a particular concern for Aboriginal people. Work done by the International Institute for Sustainable Development (2001) indicates that core values for Aboriginal culture may include a land ethic, livelihood, education, family and community, and health and nutrition. The values can form the basis of a multifunctional trapping policy. Each of these values can be part of an integrated socio-economic policy that works to preserve and develop the traditional way of life of Indigenous people.

Simply discussing these values, however, is not enough to pass them on to younger generations. The perpetuation of these core values is achieved through lived experience:

The traditional bush lifestyle does not merely represent a symbolic heritage but rather survives as lived experience (...). The lifestyle does not retain its symbolic vitality and influence by existing as an abstract concept. Rather its value is constituted and maintained through the practice of subsistence harvesting and related activities on the landscape (Hickey et al. 2005, 299).

That is, heritage practices are not so much about the past as about the present and the future — about the Seventh Generation. If public understanding has reduced trapping to fur production and controversy around trapping methods and consumer decisions on wearing fur, there is an opportunity to educate on trapping's broader meanings and value. Trapping practices importantly solidify and sustain relationships, promoting teachings, and opening up new possibilities for collective action, new opportunities (within and beyond the Aboriginal community) to recognize the interdependence of all of us, and shared interests in sustainable alternatives.

Land Ethic

Trapping supports a strong land ethic, emphasizing sustainable land use. Additionally, trapping serves in the preservation of traditional lands. Hickey et al. (2005) argue that reduced harvesting could open the door for developers to move into an area without violating treaty rights. The authors note that much of the decline in used territory is the result of a demise of trapping in those areas. Further, the special connection to the land may provide opportunities in areas requiring unique skills. Whittles (2005) found that musk ox harvesting in the North "demands a level of specialized traditional skill and indigenous technical knowledge only to be found within the Inuvialuit population" (138).

Livelihood

Trapping provides livelihoods for those who cannot find jobs elsewhere or want to choose an alternative lifestyle. Whittles (2005) stresses independence and self-sufficiency as key outcomes:

Until 20 years ago, trapping provided Inuvialuit families with access to the resources they required to remain economically self-sufficient, yet afforded them the opportunity to do so within a traditional cultural framework of living from the bounty of the land while remaining largely free of dependency on wage labour employment or government social assistance schemes (131).

In a context that offers few job opportunities for youth who wish to remain within Aboriginal communities, Hickey et al. (2005) emphasize that "the stability and empowerment offered by the bush lifestyle becomes a vital resource for people who are trying to negotiate a balance between old and new ways" (298).

Despite the decline in the fur industry, there are opportunities to provide a stable income and to link trapping to other income-generating activities. For Northern communities, a number of related activities fit well with trapping. Harvesting wild plants is one promising side activity. With the decline in the forestry sector, people in Northern British Columbia have looked to diversify into other businesses. Over two hundred nontimber forest products are harvested commercially in British Columbia, including wild greens, specialty wood products, wild mushrooms, and wild medicinal plants, with an estimated value of more than \$80 million (Turner 2001). Complementary activities are key:

Pickers, buyers, and marketers of all of these products, under a co-ordinated co-operative system encompassing a range of products harvested over a broad, diversified landbase, could develop complementary harvesting and marketing plans that could yield a predictable, reasonably stable income for many people (Turner 2001, ix).

Moreover, Chambers (2001) says there is a growing interest in native plants due to the growing awareness of environmental issues, as well as an increasing number of people placing more trust in Aboriginal wisdom and experimenting more widely with traditional First Nations' medicines.

Tourism is another opportunity for people to earn a livelihood. Hunting and the preservation of the hunting lands are an important part of the recreation and tourist industry of Northern Saskatchewan. There is a growing demand for tourist destinations that have an environmental or Aboriginal theme (Mason et al. 2004).

Education

In the context of concern about the failures of mainstream education, including persistent gaps in educational and other opportunities available to Aboriginal people and the average Canadian (Mendelson 2006; Canada 2004), trapping offers opportunities to enrich curriculum. Schools can build on programs operating across the country to introduce youth to trapping, wildlife conservation, and Aboriginal science. In Saskatchewan, the program called Fur Ever instructs children on wildlife management (Fur Institute of Canada 2003). In the Northwest Territories, the Fur Institute of Canada (2003) supports on-the-land programs that educate "youth-at-risk" in a different setting and with more emphasis on traditional Aboriginal values. The educational programs are central in the preservation of Aboriginal culture. As Tourand (2004) states, "It is apparent that if Aboriginal people are going to resist assimilation and enhance their own sense of identity and culture, then they must do so through Aboriginal education" (17).

Family and Community

Hickey et al. (2005) posit, "the practices of hunting and gathering play a vital role in maintaining social structures and relationships, a role far beyond mere recreation" (299). Trapping connects generations of families. Grandparents take grandchildren out on the trapline. Families live in the bush together. In this way, the wisdom and worldviews are transmitted across generations and customary practices regulate behaviour. They teach people their place in the world and their roles and responsibilities in their communities and means for living healthy, sustainable lives. Thus, trapping and harvesting develop and solidify social networks: The practice of harvesting further serves to maintain social networks between people who share a common worldview that is rooted in the relationship to the land and animals. Spending time in the bush serves to reify a set of values and beliefs that otherwise would exist only in abstract form (Hickey et al. 2005, 299).

Health and Nutrition

Trapping promotes healthy lifestyles and diets among Aboriginal people a timely emphasis in the context of concerns about rates of obesity and diabetes among Aboriginal people and the proven benefits of country foods (Garriguet 2008; Lupick 2008). Outside the Aboriginal population there is a growing emphasis on natural, organic, and locally grown products, and demand for wild meat and plants is sure to increase. Aboriginal businesses are already marketing natural products around the world. For instance, much of the success of the Earth and Sky Cuisine Company, which is owned by the File Hills Qu'Appelle Tribal Council (FHQTC) of Saskatchewan, flows from a marketing strategy focusing on natural products, all of which originate from First Nations land and traditional recipes handed down over generations (Mason et al. 2004). Further, the FHQTC is committed to promoting environmentally friendly farming and sustainable development. These businesses are built on a foundation of traditional culture, selecting and linking activities that fit the way of life that they wish to preserve.

Values and Aboriginal Women

Although Olsen (1989) states that Aboriginal women are the "silent partners" in trapping, she talks about the essential role they play in all of the values listed above, including developing a strong land ethic, educating children, and contributing to an enriched livelihood. Olsen, herself a trapper in Ontario, states:

Because the Native woman is the home-maker, and in charge of the children if they are too young to go with their father as he checks and tends the traps, she is also to a great degree in charge of their education. As she goes about her work, she teaches them their role in production (a role that does not exist in town or back in the villages). She teaches them a respect for the animals as she skins and prepares the hides. She shows them what part of the animal the hunter has to return to the earth when it is killed.... The children are taught the rituals and ceremonies of thanking and showing respect to the land and animals (55).

The mother is most often the one who teaches children the importance of taking only what is needed and not wasting the gifts that have come from the land or animals. Olsen (1989) also sees the role of women changing, as more women are involved in protecting the rights of trappers. Today, it is often women who are trying to organize trappers and meeting with government and other stakeholders. She describes this as defending a way of life.

Aboriginal women play a significant role in their family's livelihood, although it is often made "invisible" by government and other policies (Kuokkanen 2007; Findlay and Wuttunee 2007). Among the Sami, the Indigenous people of Northern Europe, who rely on reindeer herding for their livelihoods, women have been marginalized by colonial and patriarchal practices, by cultural and legislative means, by "the myth of strong Sami women" (that obscures discrimination and violence), and by legislation. While reindeer herding women traditionally owned their own animals and often controlled family economies, Sami women are underrepresented in the Norwegian Sami Reindeer Herders' Association, comprising only 22 percent of the executive board (breaking Norwegian law, which requires 40 percent women on boards). Few now have rights to own reindeer and therefore have severely curtailed access to grants and face difficulty in continuing their livelihood if they divorce or become widowed (Kuokkanen 2007). As Joks (cit. in Kuokkanen 2007, 80) argues, if the focus of the reindeer herding remains meat production (since the 1950s the focus of state policy and regulation), then women's output is made invisible. Thus, if the trapping industry can move away from "fur production" to a more inclusive emphasis on the multifunctional role of trapping, women's involvement can be better recognized and valued.

Research Methods

Interviews took place over SIX MONTHS in the summer of 2007. The student researcher, Dwayne Pattison, had the opportunity to attend an executive meeting and an annual convention to observe and to meet informally with NSTAC members. The majority of interviews were done during the River Gathering Festival held in Pelican Narrows, 10–13 August 2007. NSTAC President Clifford Ray selected the interview participants and researchers conducted both group and one-on-one interviews, carrying out semi-structured interviews with board members, Elders, NSTAC members, women trappers, and members of the community. Interviews lasted from twenty minutes to two and a half hours.

The researchers interviewed key informants and government officials at other times during the project, and there was ongoing drafting, redrafting, sharing, discussing, and reflecting on findings among the research team — especially Clifford Ray and NSTAC members, student researcher Dwayne Pattison, principal investigator Isobel Findlay, and CUISR research liaison Maria Basualdo — in the context of meetings and further annual conventions. Over time the relationships strengthened, the iterative process of reflection deepened understandings, and the research team found its thinking constantly challenged and revised. Questions focused on the vision of the NSTAC, major issues within the organization and its environment, and barriers to and opportunities for the association's development. Questions also probed issues such as funding, government relations, and the importance of preserving the traditions of trapping, the cultural foundation on which all else built.

Limitations

The limitations of the research are reflective of the organization's own developmental barriers and the enormous difficulties and costs of travel in the North. Thus, in the early stages, the geographic distance between and linguistic diversity of the researchers and the members of the NSTAC limited the interaction one might typically expect from community-based research. For example, most of the interviews with co-operative members took place at the River Gathering Festival, which limited interviewees to those who participated in the event and who had the resources and/or the desire to attend. The majority of the participants were from the east side of the province. Admittedly, at the beginning, research was conducted from the perspective of an intern looking in — yet listening to and learning from what the participants had to say and continuing to learn in ongoing discussions among the research team and in the iterative report drafting and reviewing process.

RESULTS AND INTERPRETATION

The Organization

The NORTHERN SASKATCHEWAN TRAPPERS ASSOCIATION Co-operative is the representative body for about twenty-four hundred registered trappers (numbers that showed a 50 percent increase in 2006 alone) residing in the northern part of the province. The region is divided into eighty fur blocks (each with on average fifty-four to fifty five traplines). The Saskatchewan Trappers Association, which represents the south, and the NSTAC were initially one organization. In the 1950s, however, the Saskatchewan government divided the province into two wildlife management zones and paved the way for two organizations: a southern one more responsive to market forces and a northern one more stable in its traditional values and emphases.

The NSTAC was established in 1970 to address the specific concerns of the trappers in the northern part of the province (Brown 2007). It is a culturally diverse group consisting of Métis and First Nations (Cree and Dené). The executive includes the president, vice-president, secretary-treasurer, and elected representatives from the four regions in the North — the north, east, west and central. With no paid staff, the executive is responsible for meeting with members from their respective areas and communicating concerns and issues to the meetings that are held four times a year. The board is also responsible for lobbying governments and meeting with external stakeholders.

The NSTAC holds an annual meeting in Prince Albert, which is attended by at least two representatives from each of the eighty fur blocks. The meeting is the trappers' primary event and serves as a venue to discuss major developments in the fur industry and to develop policies that can be forwarded to government. At the meeting in 2007, discussions focused on the new Justice Trapline initiative (discussed below) and the school programming that the NSTAC is implementing. The school program will introduce trapping and hunting curriculum into schools in the North. The NSTAC is working with the Northern Lights School Division and First Nations bands to develop the courses.

The NSTAC is the organizer and host of the River Gathering Festival, held annually since

2000. The gathering is a process, not just an event, that seeks to bring together Northern Saskatchewan stakeholders (government, First Nations, businesses, and communities) to discuss land and resource management; develop a northern strategy for self-determination, governance, and sustainability; celebrate the rich culture of the North; and determine economic development opportunities for northern products and services (River Gathering Inc. 2001). The gathering sees the importance of developing a cohesive voice among northern communities, which is essential to "real growth and development, in part suggesting breaking the bonds of dependency and providing a foundation for building fresh and enhanced paradigms of participation, contribution, responsibility and prosperity" (River Gathering Inc. 2001, 2).

The NSTAC is also responsible for trapper training. The association receives annual government funding to pay the salaries of trainers, who are members of the NSTAC. The organization aims to increase the number of trappers in the North by approximately one hundred each year, injecting youth into an aging trapper population.

Organizational Transformation

Operating as an unincorporated entity for decades, the NSTAC received its funding from the provincial government. In the past few years, the government resolved that it could no longer fund an unincorporated organization. As a result, the group faced a legitimacy problem — both with members and with government. With proper bylaws and policies in place, the NSTAC aimed to increase its transparency and accountability.

Legitimacy

The NSTAC has taken the first steps towards external legitimacy by incorporating as a cooperative. As a legal entity, the organization has access to other funding and partnership opportunities. Members selected the co-operative model because the structure has had some success in the fisheries in the northern part of the province. NSTAC members are familiar with co-operatives as many of them also belong to fishery co-ops in the region. Some of the interviewees see the new model opening up partnering and funding opportunities:

Also, when we have that co-operative limited designation, we can go for funding and actually legally take funds to run our organization. We don't have that capability right now so it is very difficult to go that route. But I think the difference is certainly being a legalized co-operative because it allows you to be flexible to be able to do things. When an investor wants to invest something in their co-operative, it is a legally recognized co-operative and it is legal for them to invest their money in there. The association has not decided to accept money to run its business, but we do accept donations from time to time, but limited donations. But if you wanted a tanning factory to be built, let's say it costs a million dollars, then you need to be a legally formalized co-operative to be able to accept and spend that money. I can see it going that way.

Others suggested that some trappers were hesitant about the new structure and pointed to the need for education on the co-operative model and how it differs from investor-owned businesses:

The co-operative concept needs to be explained to the general membership so we can get their support to go for it, and we also need the board of directors to all agree as well that is the way to go. This has never been done before. People are hesitating because they are not sure what will happen to the organization as a trapping organization. Will it get swallowed up by different types of investors? That is the biggest fear.

In the face of such concerns, members need to understand that only they can invest in and direct their co-operative. They are the owners, and all have an equal say in how the cooperative is run regardless of how much money they invest.

The organization is developing policies and improving its bylaws. The policy and procedures manual outlines the responsibilities of the executive board, president, and committees. Committees defined in the policy manual are membership, fundraising, and facilities and equipment, although these have yet to be established.

New initiatives with partners, including trapper education in schools and a Justice Trapline rehabilitation program, are emerging. These programs represent significant developments in external and cultural legitimacy. They are important means of revitalizing the traditional role of trapping, shaping social and legal relations among stakeholders, maintaining environmental management standards, and healthy and sustainable food sources. The practices passed onto youth preserve the cultural wisdom that sustains the welfare and spirit of Aboriginal communities. The River Gathering, organized by the NSTAC, is also developing trust and partnerships by giving people the opportunity to share their concerns and aspirations while participating in, as well as learning from, NSTAC activities. By promoting open dialogue among communities and major stakeholders in the North, the NSTAC is building trust among groups that may not typically work together. The meeting is also maintaining cultural events important to the people of the North. Competitions such as the canoe races represent the lived experience needed to maintain cultural traditions and pass them on to younger generations. Major stakeholders in the North were invited to attend last year's NSTAC annual meeting. Involving outside stakeholders in planning and evaluating projects enhances NSTAC's accountability and transparency. To build on the legitimacy gained through organizational structure and partnering, NSTAC leaders may need to keep educating members on the history of Aboriginal co-operatives and the benefits associated with the co-op model, reassuring them about the impact the changes will have on their association and clarifying how member interests are protected and served. One respondent commented on these concerns:

There should have been more consensus, more discussion, more consultation with all the stakeholders first. Because what happened there, only a handful of people decided it amongst themselves, based on their own interests and everything else. So I think that has to go back to the people instead of adopting something where only a small percentage of the population of that whole decided on it.... And a lot of people feel that way too.... What about some of the different areas that we have to talk about? What about structure? Who makes the [decisions]? Is it nonprofit or is it profit? Do we make money and where does it go? There are so many questions that people have.

Of primary importance is for leaders to demonstrate that the transition is not another government-led initiative from which NSTAC members are being excluded. Members need to be aware that co-operatives are member-led enterprises and that consensus building among members is central to co-op values.

The NSTAC has many internal accountability tools in place that may help build trust among its members. The organization is developing a code of ethics to supplement the unwritten agreements by which trappers abide on the trapline. Elders, who make up most of the membership, already have significant influence on and input into decision making. In addition, the NSTAC is making a point of acknowledging Elders for their involvement in the fur industry. Each year, four Elders are given lifetime achievement awards at the annual meeting or River Gathering. Trappers suggested a number of ways for the NSTAC to develop internal legitimacy and transparency. Specifically relating to the executive, one trapper suggested the following:

I would like to see trappers produce at least \$200 a year to be on the board or maybe a little more.... I know there are trappers that make over \$20,000 a year. Those people are not on the board. We have a problem with that in our association. We have a bunch of people that go there that just choose a person who they want. The good trappers are neglected and don't get on the board.

Another participant stated:

They should have policy where you are only in there for two terms. Because we need fresh blood and we need new ideas. And how do you do that? By saying, you are in here for two terms and that is it.

One of the trappers expressed concern over transparency within the NSTAC in the past and stated that more reporting was needed:

In the last twenty years, we have seen this a few times where people will come on board, and they will get funding using the name NSTA. They will get money from an agency and they will use up the money and we don't even get a report to give the governing body — federal or provincial — so now we can't provide them a final report because the guy that was doing it skipped off.... So the government doesn't want to give us any more funding to continue this process or to go into phase two or three or whatever. So now we have to implement a policy where anybody who does any work for the NSTA, we need a final report before we release any money. That has to be there to protect the trappers association.

Similarly, one respondent wanted more communication within the organization:

There needs to be more consultation. That convention happens once a year. A lot of things happen in that one year. There has to be a communication process within that timeframe. Like maybe a quarterly report. [The executive] could sometimes meet for an hour. I suspect they have somebody taking notes. That particular person can go down to MBC [Missinipi Broadcasting Corporation] and do an on-air interview regarding this meeting and saying here is what we talked about.... They can go right into their traplines and talk to these trappers by utilizing the media. Trappers are always listening to the radio because that is their lifeline. That is where they get all their information. So if they meet four times a year, four times a year you hear a message.

As the following comment illustrates, trappers saw the need for change with how the organization deals with government in order to move policies forward and see results from the resolutions they have proposed:

So it is a combination of government and past bad experience on behalf of the trappers that has sort of driven them to say, "We have got to do things differently and we've got to begin acting more like a lobby organization."... And normally when [government] comes to the fish meetings, there is a dialogue and an interchange from the fishermen saying we want these regulations changed or we want this done this way and they give those to the ministers and the ministers respond back and stuff like that. A similar thing was instituted for the trappers so they actually have a product of their convention and so they can actually go from year to year and say this was answered, this wasn't answered, or this was not looked at and this kind of thing.

Global and Political Context

The NSTAC cannot be fully understood without taking into account the global context in which it and its members operate. Trapping offers a vivid illustration of how global issues and events have very real, local repercussions. The actions of international animal rights groups, for instance, have extensively altered the traditional practices of Aboriginal people in the North. Whittles (2005) describes how the livelihoods of Inuvialuit in the Northwest Territories were transformed by the crash of the white fox fur industry in the 1980s — the direct outcome of animal rights campaigns. The Inuvialuit people, who were relatively self-sufficient, were forced to look for alternative employment or live off government transfer payments. Even if the Inuvialuit chose to eke out an existence following a traditional way of life, the sharp drop in income prevented them from buying the needed inputs such as snowmobiles, rifles, and fishnets. Similar repercussions were felt in Saskatchewan, where the fur industry has yet to fully recover from the crash in the 1980s.

Today, the NSTAC is still faced with the fact that its members are part of a global economy and international events continue to impact local communities and trappers. One recent global development is the Agreement on International Humane Trapping Standards (AIHTS), of which Canada is one of the signatories. The agreement came into effect on 1 October 2007, at which time the common leg-hold traps for most fur bearing animals became illegal, requiring trappers to switch to certified humane traps. Despite signing the agreement, there has been no indication from the governments that trappers will be compensated for using the new traps.

At the national and provincial level, trappers are faced with the challenge of overcoming negative public perceptions of the trapping industry. In most circumstances, the multifunctional role of trapping is rarely considered. Trapping is more than an economic activity or residual cultural practice. A broader understanding of trapping's traditional meanings and values, its importance to Aboriginal communities, and the socio-economic benefits that trapping provides for everyone, not just trappers, would likely increase support from the public.

In the political context, the connection Aboriginal people have with government is still very much influenced by colonial relationships. Gulig (2003) describes how government policies had a significant impact on the Aboriginal populations in Northern Saskatchewan. Most policies implemented by the provincial and federal governments showed little regard for Aboriginal communities and were designed for resource development in the North. Regulations on hunting, for example, had more to do with preserving game for tourists than they did for wildlife management. Consequently, fishing, hunting, and trapping became highly regulated. The regulations placed on the activities of Aboriginal people were often in direct contradiction to what was promised in treaties.

Similar sentiments can be heard today from members of the NSTAC. Trappers feel overwhelmed by regulations. Certificates or licences are needed for firearm handling and registration, boating, and trapping. Trappers also expressed their feelings of mistrust towards the government and are especially frustrated with what they perceive as the government's disregard for trappers and their knowledge:

I would like to talk about the land use studies. [We] had to do a planning study. [It's] a big book and very detailed. It tells you about the bush economy and about how people survive and how much money and how much food. And that was done for four or five years and the government said we are going to use it and honour that. Now they used it for their own use. They turned around and went against us and they put land uses all over the North. They asked us to sit on this board but we were just token people. They didn't want to take our advice.... Government documents are just a way to get more allocations from the poor and more allocation for the minerals and mining and that is all it was. They don't want to take our Elders' advice or those boards' [advice].

Well, they are trying, but the government, like any Indian person will tell you, [doesn't] work with us.... Even if you make a resolution and send it out, they might have a look and throw it in the wastebasket...

Well, I think there has been very little response if any [from the government]. I have no idea why. Many times over the years I have noticed a lot of the trappers will say, "Well, what happened to that resolution?"

One government policy that trappers felt particularly disturbing was what they called the "Let It Burn" forestry management plan. The provincial government will only fight forest fires when they reach a twenty-mile radius of a community. Northern trappers also argue that many of the policies implemented suit the type of trapping done in the south but are not transferable to trapping in the North.

We had a lot of problems with [the Saskatchewan Trappers Association] in communicating. They make the regulations and tack it on us. We can't check our traps every morning because it is a remote area.... We have to fight with nature. It is not like the southern trappers because they can just use trucks. They can cover their trapline in an hour and half every morning. Their country is mostly farmland. Ours is bush.

The story of the NSTAC is also the story of Aboriginal people in Northern Saskatchewan. The culture and traditions of First Nations people are interwoven into the NSTAC's development. And treaty negotiations and land claims are as much a part of the organization's past and future development as trapping traditions. The interaction of Aboriginal and mainstream values is particularly prominent as the NSTAC looks to become more accountable and legitimate in the eyes of both Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal stakeholders. Cree, Dené, and Métis do not necessarily hold the same values either, nor are their values static. Traditions have also evolved and contemporary values within Aboriginal communities need to be considered as well (Chartrand 2004). It is clear that the sustainability of the organization will be determined by how well it can integrate or balance the different sets of values in its operations and vision. One thing is certain. The NSTAC will continue to have close relations with government for some time to come, as it depends on government funding. It therefore needs to appear as a legitimate organization in the eyes of government. The NSTAC must build an organization that fulfills the criteria for external legitimacy while holding onto the "Aboriginalness" of the organization. The president of the NSTAC feels that this is possible through the co-operative model:

[The co-operative model] will bring more structure and accountability; the Aboriginal sense of the organization does not change.

Relations may be slowly changing. As noted earlier, there is growing awareness and openness for companies to pursue partnerships with Aboriginal groups. With such a large presence in the North, trappers and the NSTAC may increasingly play a greater role in the development of the region. Further, the global context can also be a source of legitimation for NSTAC and its traditional values, as public concern increases over the levels of chemicals in food, the distance food travels, and the preservation of biodiversity. These trends have renewed interest in Indigenous Knowledge and what it can teach about the properties of plants, among other things. With growing interest in healthy, secure food sources, in country food replacing processed foods that have had such devastating effects on health, groups such as the NSTAC can be leaders in sustainability and become more involved in local food production that serves a niche market.

Organizational Obstacles and Opportunities

Mason et al.'s (2004) twelve practices provide a useful tool for assessing the competencies of the NSTAC. The practices have been regrouped under the headings: leadership and organizational capacity, socio-economic vision, and partnering and duty to consult.

Leadership and Organizational Capacity

Leadership is one of the main strengths of the organization. Most of the major initiatives (educational programs, the Justice Trapline) of the NSTAC have taken place under the leadership of the present executive. They also have the essential characteristics required to lead an organization in transition including dedication, flexibility, and a vision for the organization. The executive's dedication to the NSTAC is evident in the fact that many of them pay
out of pocket to attend meetings with major stakeholders. Further, without any paid employees, the organization relies on the board to establish policies, make decisions and proposals, meet with government, manage the books, make phone calls, set up meetings, etc. This puts the onus on a few people to keep the NSTAC functional. Flexibility in working with different organizations with dissimilar values was also noted as a requirement for effective leadership. NSTAC leaders have also shown their willingness to accept change and to work with different stakeholders, including government.

The NSTAC's organizational capacity is buoyed by the willingness of the trappers to work together. When asked what the strengths of NSTAC were, one trapper commented:

Its people. The resilience of the trappers. They work together. At the end of the day they have consensus ... for the best interest of all we are going to go ahead and do this. That is one of its strengths is that it can compromise.

The primary obstacle that the majority of the interviewees noted was the difficulty in communication within the NSTAC, as illustrated in the following:

[There is] very little consultation. There is no communication. Those are the things that need to be beefed up. It will enhance the organization's ability to work with the entire body.

Another respondent noted that the geographic separation of members poses a major challenge. Travel expenses of the executive and the cost of getting members to the annual meeting consume a large part of the budget every year:

The weakness is communication. Transportation. Fuel is costly to get around from one community to the other because the NSTA extends way into the North, to the Northwest Territories border [and to] the Alberta and Manitoba borders.

Communication is certainly a barrier. Letters are so slow. Not all of us have faxes. Not all of us have cell phones. So it is very difficult. And if you are out on the trapline well forget it. There is no use in trying to reach somebody there because we don't have the budget to do a lot of flying or visiting.

The communications make it difficult to improve accountability and transparency within the organization. Stakeholders need to be informed about the activities and outcomes of projects. One participant said that trappers needed to be supplied with satellite phones and another suggested regular reports on MBC radio. Without paid employees or an office, the organization lacks the stability that comes with a reliable contact point.

The overwhelming number of issues that the NSTAC must deal with puts pressure on a few people to be knowledgeable in business development, lobbying, proposal writing (often with diverse rules and complex reporting requirements), governance, and finance. There is a need to increase the organizational capacity in these areas:

So it is not only you as a person contributing to the organization, you have to know how to deal with bureaucrats and elected people, and if you don't know how to do that, I am afraid your connections are lost and your access to funding goes with that.

Without that kind of proposal writing and support, you are not going to get anywhere and I think that is what NSTA is lacking.

The NSTAC is looking to work on its business development capacity or entrepreneurial capacity, as one respondent makes clear:

We have not established a business plan and I think the NSTA needs to formalize a business plan to get a business, and not only buying fur but maybe tanning fur and then selling fur garment products. We have been looking at this for the past three years and we haven't gone anywhere. Primarily because we don't have the expertise to prepare a proper business plan. And nobody seems to come ahead and say, I will do your plan for you. We need someone to take the bull by the horns and to say go for it. You need to look at all aspects of purchasing the fur tanning or buying it or selling it. Somebody needs to get on top. We also need a tanning place to tan the furs commercially.... We do have a lot of good ideas but nobody has put them on paper....

The number of issues the NSTAC must deal with is substantially greater than the time and resources needed to handle them without government investment in core operational funding and a reduction in regulatory barriers. Significant issues now confronting NSTAC include trapping standards and certification and training, detailed below.

Agreement on International Humane Trapping Standards (AIHTS)

The NSTAC executive has identified the AIHTS as the most pressing issue. Old traps cost, on average, \$8 apiece, but new traps run from \$30 to \$40. The exchange of old traps for the new

humane traps could cost trappers thousands of dollars. There is also the problem of getting to a store to purchase them.

The NSTAC is lobbying government to put a replacement or compensation program in place. The executive has expressed its concerns over the lack of movement by the provincial or federal governments on the issue. Although by signing the international agreement the Canadian government has ensured access to European markets, trappers feel the government has not followed through in helping them make the transition. Some of the trappers were not opposed to the agreement, even suggesting it was a positive development. They are concerned, though, about the large investment needed to convert their traps. Since the federal government was responsible for signing the agreement, NSTAC feels that it should also be responsible for helping trappers meet the imposed obligations.

Certification and Training

As stated earlier, many of the trappers interviewed felt as if they were over regulated. The NSTAC is working to set up programs for boating certification and firearm safety. Another concern is getting a group fire insurance plan for trapper cabins, for which trappers have found it difficult to find coverage.

One respondent suggested forming committees to handle some of the burdens:

I personally would like to see committees set up to handle certain issues. Everything comes to the board for a decision, but sometimes the items come up stone cold. We need someone to write up resolutions that might be coming up.... Fundraising is another one. Set up a committee to fundraise. Another one might be someone to do the accommodations and travel arrangements to cut down some of our expenses. We need a separate committee for that. Maybe one person in that committee can come to the meeting or appoint one board member to handle that particular part of the association's business and be on top of it. That way our president is not tied with everything, or the vice-president or secretary, because that is what it boils down to. It seems like there are only three of us that seem to be taking a lead role in everything, but sometimes we get worn out too and we don't do a very good job of it. This way we can disperse the work and probably do a much better administrative job in running the business of the NSTA.

Socio-Economic Vision

The leaders also have a clear vision of where they want to take the organization in the future. They are especially interested in finding ways to make the NSTAC sustainable. As President Clifford Ray stated:

We are not looking for handouts; we would like to be self-sustainable.

He sees the sustainability of the organization developing what he calls a diversification process. He believes that trapping should be integrated with other activities and other businesses in the North. Ideas include harvesting wild plants, developing old dog trails for birdwatchers and tourists, and doing value-added fur processing in the North. He also notes that the North has a rich culture that is rarely seen by outsiders:

There are a lot of misunderstandings, but we have to break that and extend our arms. There are a lot of people that don't realize that northern communities are very friendly and they will help you.

Ray sees the need for training youth and has the goal of adding a hundred new trappers to the traplines every year. He spearheaded the new Justice Trapline project, which has shown great promise for Aboriginal youth and can serve to provide additional income for experienced trappers. The diversification vision reflects the multifunctional role of trapping discussed earlier, which encompasses livelihoods and business, recreation and tourism, education and school programs, and health and nutrition.

Livelihoods and Business

Trappers understand the significance of preserving their way of life even if others do not. One of the primary explanations put forth was to have options open for people who either could not or chose not to leave for opportunities elsewhere. As the following comment illustrates, not everyone can follow the same path:

Not everybody can teach or go into the health training aspect. Yes, it is good to have those people, but those that cannot must have an alternative. And that is what I am looking at. I feel sorry for people that can't get a job. They can't even get a job in a grocery store because they don't know how to run a till or you don't know how to stock shelves. You need to train them in a different field. Maybe they are more comfortable in fishing or trapping. If that is what they are comfortable in, then that is what they like to do, then give them an opportunity to make a living.

To make trapping a viable and attractive livelihood for people, the NSTAC wants to become more involved in value-added production. To date, the NSTAC has had little involvement in the business side of the fur industry. One trapper noted the need for a detailed business plan that could guide the organization in moving these ideas into actual businesses. There is no shortage of ideas. One informant proposed a supply co-operative as a way of reducing input costs to members. The cost of trapping supplies is a major impediment for many trappers and group purchasing may offer a solution. The Alberta Trappers Association has established a store where trappers can purchase supplies. The NSTAC is also investigating the feasibility of fur tanning businesses or other value-added processing.

It is time the NSTA should have their own fur buying company. We can also have a production centre based in the central part of the province in La Ronge. So we can have employment there. A lot of people know how to sew mukluks and jackets and stuff like that, but they don't have any place to sell them you see. That is where the production centre would come in. Like tanning moose hide. It is a multimillion-dollar industry. A lot of people will tell you, especially politicians, it is not a business any more. It is not a business, they will tell you; it is a hobby. And they are going to help themselves to our land. And we are the ones that are going to live there after they are done....

Other potential businesses include eco-tourism and harvesting berries, medicinal plants, and wood products. Ray talks of all the rich history in the region that is not being shared. Rock paintings and other historic sites attractive to tourists are not being promoted. Further, the growing health food and natural food movements, which emphasize local production, will translate into a rise in marketable natural medicine and foods from the North.

Education and School Programs

The NSTAC currently operates trapper training and school programs. They are looking for more funding in order to increase the number of students that can be trained in a year. As noted by one of the women interviewed, school programs teach children more than just how to trap. She talks of passing on cultural values and the importance of using the Cree language: [The children] really like [going to the bush]. And I talk to them in Cree. I told them you have to talk Cree because we are coming to the trapline. Just like when they go to school they talk English and write on the blackboard and do math and everything. And here in the bush you don't have to use a pencil. You have to use your brain because that is your gift, to use your brain and your heart. And I don't let them swear. And we pray and we make fire and we do smudging with Sweetgrass.

Trapper education is an important goal of the NSTAC on many levels. It serves as a way of decolonising education by providing a place for indigenous science and knowledge in the school curriculum. When Aboriginal and mainstream courses come together, young children see that both have value. NSTAC's involvement in course development is also a source of cultural legitimation. People witness the work done by trappers, thereby developing trust with, and garnering the support of, Aboriginal communities. Many trappers commented that the younger generation no longer learn the skills to prepare skins, thereby eliminating a potential source of income as well:

All of our young people don't know how to skin or stretch animals or fix anything. Nobody is making moose hides. You know there is a lot of money in that. A moose hide is about two thousand dollars and it is not hard to fix, but nobody knows. We are losing all of those people that know how to make those.

The fur-bearing animal markets are not paying enough. And our young people are losing their culture and tradition and language. I always say they are pulled in both ways. They want their culture and tradition as an Indian, but then they have to have education to live in this modern day. So they are pulled in both ways, but the white society is stronger. They are going towards the whites now, towards the white way of life. And so that is affecting our way of life too.

As stated above, one of the more exciting initiatives and a significant socio-economic objective of the NSTAC, is the Justice Trapline — a new program designed in association with the provincial government (Warren 2007). For the pilot program, Adult Corrections Services selected adult offenders and volunteer youth at risk to work on the trapline with veteran trappers. The program is intended to get young offenders away from the negative influences of daily life. Both the NSTAC and the provincial government are enthusiastic about the program. The government sees it as an opportunity to relieve some of the pressure on

the heavily burdened justice system. For veteran trappers, it is a way to earn a relatively good income while teaching skills to young Aboriginal people. The benefits extend beyond the provincial legal system, however, as youth are given the opportunity to learn from the wisdom of their Elders, and in so doing, achieve a renewed identity:

When they get in trouble, when they break the law, well of course they send them to jail or give them a sentence. But send them to a camp where they can learn about their culture — how to trap, how to hunt, and all that was done in the old days. If they start learning about the Indian people's ways, maybe they can learn about who they are.

Another trapper noted the benefits to society in general if youth are diverted from a costly justice system (see, too, Findlay and Weir 2004):

We are looking at Sask Justice. These are petty crimes that we are dealing with in the North. [The only ones that benefit are] Sask Justice, the court system, and the RCMP. They are just training more RCMP and where are they coming? To the northern communities. And that is not the answer. As we populate they are going to send more RCMP to come. And who is paying for the RCMP — the taxpayers. So this is what we hope to offset also as we train these young offenders to become something, to be proud of something knowing that they have a title.

Another trapper commented that the government in particular should consider some type of trapper training before and not after the youth get into trouble:

That is an excellent program. That is where we should train people. But let's do it while they are not in trouble. That is better yet. Get them out there. They will feel better for themselves. Now they are not being forced to go and trap out there. I think probably some of the youth offenders probably feel that way. If I was told to go and trap because I was in trouble I wouldn't put my full effort into trapping. But if I went there on my own and wanted to learn the trade then it is best for me to be out there.

Health and Nutrition

A number of trappers commented on the impact trapping can have on the health of individuals. Many made the connection of healthy lifestyles with easing the burden on the health care system: It is the healthiest lifestyle you can have here. Lots of physical activity; you get fresh air; you work out everyday. Overall it is a very healthy lifestyle.... I just hate to see people that are stuck in communities. They can't go anywhere and they get involved in other activities that are not so healthy for them.

They need to bring out people with juvenile diabetes. Bring them out on the land. There is no couch out there. Over there you have to work for your food. You have got to paddle. You have to chop wood. You have to get water. You have to do all these activities and you're physically active and you're eating good food that is healthy that doesn't have herbicides, pesticides, or any other "cide."

The government, we have told them, it will save them twenty-five years from now, half of those young men, a lot of them are walking through the bushes to get the animals that they are going to be harvesting.... It will benefit them health-wise or either that they will go to the hospital and be diagnosed with having a disease because they sat at home. And this is what we are trying to ensure from the government. You figure you are saving money now but you are not.

Partnering and the Duty to Consult

One of the topics brought up in a number of interviews was the duty to consult. Interviewees felt that the NSTAC should be the primary contact point for companies wanting to discuss possible development projects in the northern part of the province.

Why don't you go to the trapping block and make a deal with the trappers before you start making leases all over the place and surveys all over the place. Go and deal with the trapping block and that is where the Northern Trappers Association would be helping us.

We need to have a real good consultation process and you have to involve the trapping association with the actual trappers in that block. And this has to happen all the time, not just once in awhile. Any type of development, whether it be hydro, mining, forestry — anything that affects the land they have to have consultation and that has to be a priority.

They believe that the NSTAC is the best representative because of the territorial divisions already created through the fur block and because the NSTAC represents both Métis and First Nations people. The NSTA knows exactly what they are talking about because they have lived on the land.... It means more to them than anybody else. They are the biggest stakeholders. They are the ones that are not going away....

CONCLUSION

THE NSTAC IS AT A CRITICAL POINT in its organizational develop-I ment. It has a new structure that the leadership supports. The leadership itself has a clear vision for the future of the organization. This vision is founded on the multifunctionality of trapping, the added value of positive cultural and socio-economic benefits in education, employment, health, justice, and sustainability as products of the entrepreneurial activities and wisdom of trappers. Currently, the benefits are secured in large measure because of the enormous commitment and contributions of board members, upon whom members and other stakeholders are hugely dependent. To build on their leadership and extend the benefits of multifunctional trapping, the organizational and other capacities of the NSTAC need to be strengthened through enhanced engagement of all its members and through partnering with government, communities, and other outside stakeholders. Building on its cultural values and its own measures of success that include but are not limited to the economic, the NSTAC can strengthen its internal and external legitimacy while redefining the meanings of the co-operative in trapping terms. Traditional Aboriginal and co-operative values can be mutually reinforcing, as the history of Arctic Co-operatives Ltd. suggests (Findlay 2006).

In the current context there are opportunities as well as obligations to educate everyone, including the public and policy makers, on the meanings of trapping — to link with, learn from, and leverage trapping teachings in social enterprises for knowledgeable economies and sustainable communities. In the global context of resource depletion, environmental degradation, growing inequality, and concerns about food security, healthy living, and sustainability, the key roles of the NSTAC in the traditional as well as the social economy need to be broadly communicated. Trapping should be understood not as a residual cultural practice, a curious legacy of the past, but as an important player representing the values of both the ongoing and revitalizing traditional economy and the social economy. The social economy is

associated with alternative development models and concerned with people before profits; with community economic development and multiple bottom lines; with autonomous management, inclusion, and democratic participation; and with sustainable environments and livelihoods.

In encouraging new appreciation for the positive and productive aspects of trapping typically obscured in public discourse that reduces trapping to inhumane traps and Western patterns of conspicuous consumption, the NSTAC can solidify and sustain relationships within and beyond its membership. It can encourage people to think about and act on their interdependence, recognize shared interest in change, and see in trapping new opportunities for the revitalization of cultural life and the customary practices that regulate human behaviour. Trapping culture has the potential to teach people their place in the world, their roles and responsibilities in communities, the means for maintaining community welfare and spirit, and living in healthy, sustainable ways. Self-determination in action!

RECOMMENDATIONS

Legitimacy

WITHIN THE PAST FEW YEARS, the NSTAC has taken many positive steps to increase both its internal and external legitimacy. It is likely that the co-operative conversion will have a significant impact on its relations with government. To continue along this path, it is recommended that the NSTAC:

- Develop reporting mechanisms such as an annual report and a regular radio broadcast (possibly in partnership with MBC). A quarterly newsletter for members and partners would keep everyone up to date on the activities of the organization. Reports will serve the goal of internal and external legitimation.
- Promote the benefits of incorporation while ensuring that members are aware that co-operatives are member controlled and that they are engaged in the decision making. Fact sheets are useful tools in this regard (see Appendix B for examples of Ontario Co-op's fact sheets).
- Establish committees to improve internal and external trust. Resolutions are one of the primary ways NSTAC can affect change. Having committees that can create well-planned resolutions will develop legitimacy with governments. Having a committee

that can monitor the status of resolutions, and that reports to members about specific resolutions, will strengthen the NSTAC's internal operations.

- Select committee members on the basis of the contributions they can make to the organization. For example, if business development is a priority, then leaders should be chosen based on their entrepreneurial capacity.
- Maintain and build on the current practices, such as the River Gathering and the honouring of Elders, which preserve Aboriginal values within the organization.
- Position NSTAC as the legitimate body for negotiation of the duty to consult.

Leadership, Vision, and Goals

The NSTAC currently has a strong group of leaders. The NSTAC executive is highly motivated to move the organization forward.

- Communicate the leadership's broad vision within and beyond its membership to make clear the multiple benefits and bottom lines associated with its practices.
- Prioritize issues to help board members focus on organizational goals. This process should be done by consensus at the annual meeting. This will give the board the mandate to move forward on key initiatives.
- Maintain the Justice Trapline as a key priority area. The provincial government has shown interest in the development of the program and will receive support from a large segment of the population. The program is not only a significant source of income for the North, but also serves as a way to connect youth to the land and pass on Aboriginal values.
- Consolidate and expand educational initiatives.

•

Organizational Capacity

- The NSTAC should consider establishing committees to lessen the burden of the board. The mandate of each committee should be specific. The board needs information in a timely fashion so it can make well-informed decisions. Primary considerations should be given to how these committees will discharge their responsibilities given the difficulties of holding regular meetings.
- In addition to the NSTAC board, the organization needs a core group of volunteers who can work towards meeting specific goals.
- The organization needs a permanent office where documents can be stored and where people can contact the organization. NSTAC should also consider hiring a part-time employee to work on priority areas. Partnering and/or co-location with another organization may be one option.

Educational and Community Capacity

- Formalize certification, training, and educational initiatives.
- Lobby for funding to increase student numbers in each of the programs.
- Partner with bands, school districts and boards, the Ministry of Education, and post-secondary institutions.
- Promote trapping education as an important tool to decolonise education; make space for Indigenous science and knowledge; promote healthy living; and advance cultural revitalization.

Financial Capacity

- Diversify funding sources. The NSTAC is obviously limited in funding sources and needs to find opportunities in multifunctional trapping for the future. Diversified funding (related to certification, training, and education as well as economic development and land and resource management, for instance) will create greater stability in the organization.
- Currently there are only a small number of fundraising events (raffles) that take place at the annual meeting. As a legal body, the NSTAC now has more opportunities for fundraising available to it.
- Consider creating a fundraising committee.

Business Capacity

- Find opportunities for developing the entrepreneurial capacity of the organization. There is no shortage of business ideas for the NSTAC. What is needed now is the entrepreneurial process, in which people turn opportunities into viable businesses with multiple bottom lines (i.e., with economic, cultural, social, and environmental considerations).
- Focus on niche markets. If the organization is interested in value-added production, marketing should emphasize the natural characteristics of the product.
- Consider small-scale production while promoting alternative goals such as employment and the preservation of Aboriginal culture.
- Consider those activities that fit best with the present practices of trappers. Building on traditional practices is more likely to be sustainable in the long run.

Partnerships

• Because the majority of NSTAC members are in the remote regions of Northern Saskatchewan, alliances and partnerships with all governments and other community

organizations are paramount to the future success of the organization. An obvious partnership is with the fishery co-operative as the majority of trappers are also fishermen. Another is the arts marketing co-operative at Big River First Nation.

- Focus on community partnerships. The precariousness of world markets and government support places great importance on linking with communities. It is people within communities who will be the greatest supporters. And although funding from government is particularly important, especially at this stage when there are few alternatives, it is fundamental to the organization's development that communities are included too.
- Consider partners that can help complement and leverage skills and knowledge represented by current NSTAC personnel. The NSTAC can develop partnerships to acquire needed resources. For example, are there opportunities to share office space with the fishery co-operatives? Is there an organization that would share support staff to do basic office work?
- Rather than renting space, approach other co-operatives, credit unions, or organizations in Prince Albert to see if there is space available in their facility to hold executive meetings.
- Determine what NSTAC can offer its partners. The NSTAC has broad expertise and collective wisdom on land and wildlife management, food security, biodiversity, and sustainable development, for example, that can benefit outside stakeholders.

NEXT STEPS: 2010

Promoting the Justice Trapline

The NSTAC continues to work on getting the Justice Trapline implemented as an accepted and government-funded program. Those involved in its development believe strongly that it has a real and significant impact on the participants. The trappers have stated their commitment to the program. They are willing to take offenders and offer them training and guidance in the bush. The program is at a crucial stage, as it will need government support to take it from a pilot project to a functional program.

Developing an Eco-Tourism Initiative

• The NSTAC is working to develop a pilot project Building Sustainable Livelihoods through Eco-Tourism, beginning with one of seven proposed communities. The key objectives are to develop eco-tourism activities within the NSTAC that will engage

Aboriginal youth, reconnect the generations, and contribute to environmental sustainability, socio-economic development, and cultural revitalization of Northern communities. The NSTAC's vision is to strengthen the multifunctionality of the fur industry by passing on traditional knowledge and practices to youth in the tourist initiatives in order to preserve the cultural wisdom so necessary to the welfare and spirit of Aboriginal communities. The pilot project will focus on building organizational, physical, and human infrastructure to support eco-tourism as a key activity of the NSTAC; designing, delivering, and evaluating training and education; researching historical sites in NSTAC territory; and doing strategic planning based on the pilot evaluation.

Gardening: Supplemental Income

Clifford Ray is excited about the opportunity for trappers to supplement their income. The NSTAC endorses local initiatives such as the Muskoday First Nation's organic potato operation managed by a worker co-operative and the community's efforts to promote gardens on reserve. "We support all local initiatives that promote traditional life skills of self-sufficiency and healthy living," says Ray.

A new project is being developed that will help trappers earn extra money as well as provide an alternative, healthy food choice. The NSTAC is set to plant sweet potatoes in the spring at Island Falls in Northern Saskatchewan and is now looking to purchase the tools and seeds required; trappers, who can sell the product to the local community, will do the planting and harvesting. Ray explains that the sweet potato was part of the trappers' traditional diet and was frequently eaten with fresh fish. He adds that potatoes were grown seventy to eighty years ago but trappers stopped the practice, preferring to buy it from the farmer instead. By reintroducing the practice, Ray sees a good opportunity for trappers to raise extra money during the summer. Additionally, the NSTAC is interested in blueberries, which grow well in the Northern climate. Given the growing interest in antioxidants and organic products, blueberries are likely to increase in popularity.

REFERENCES

- Anderson, R. 1997. "Corporate/Indigenous Partnerships in Economic Development: The First Nations in Canada." *World Development* 25(9): 1483–1503.
- Arctic Co-operatives Limited. 2009. "2008 Financial Highlights." http://www.arcticcoop.com/about-acl-financial-highlights.htm (accessed 9 October 2009).
- Brown, M. 2007. "Revisiting the Role of the Trapper in Northern Saskatchewan." Unpublished Report. Northern Saskatchewan Trappers Association.
- Canada. 2004. *Report of the Auditor General*. November. http://www.oag-bvg.gc.ca/internet/English/aud_parl_oag_2004_e_1124.html (accessed 20 March 2008).
- Chambers, K. 2001. "Assessing the Feasibility of Applying the Co-operative Model to First Nations Community Based Initiatives: A Case Study of the Xaxl'ep and a Native Plant Nursery." British Columbia Institute for Co-operative Studies. Occasional Paper 1.
- Chapman, I., D. McCaskill, and D. Newhouse. 1991. "Management in Contemporary Aboriginal Organizations." *Canadian Journal of Native Studies* 11: 333–49.
- Chartrand, L. 2004. "Good Governance Principles: International and Aboriginal Perspectives." Presented at the Roundtable on Good Governance Principles: International and Aboriginal Perspectives. 2004–05 Institute on Governance Roundtable Series: "Towards a New Aboriginal Governance Agenda — TANAGA." Ottawa, Ontario, September 21.
- Depew, R. 1994. "First Nations Organizations: An Analytic Framework." A Report Prepared for Policy and Strategic Direction. Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development.
- Findlay, Isobel M. 2006. "Putting Co-operative Principles into Practice: Lessons Learned from Canada's North." *ICA Review of International Co-operation* 99 (1): 44–52.
- Findlay, Isobel M., and Warren Weir. 2004. "Aboriginal Justice in Saskatchewan 2002–2021: The Benefits of Change." In *Legacy of Hope: An Agenda for Change.* Volume 1, Final Report. The Commission on First Nations and Métis Peoples and Justice Reform. Saskatoon, 21 June. 9–1–161.

- Findlay, Isobel M., and Wanda Wuttunee. 2007. "Aboriginal Women's Community Economic. Development: Measuring and Promoting Success." *IRPP Choices* 13 (4): 1–26.
- Forge, Frederic. 2000. "The Multifunctionality of Agriculture: Summary of the Canadian Federation of Agriculture Conference." October. http://dsp-psd.pwgsc.gc.ca/Collection-R/LoPBdP/BP/prb0014-e.htm (accessed 17 August 2007).
- Fur Institute of Canada. 2003. *Trappers: Stewards of the Land*. Fur Institute of Canada: Ottawa, Canada.
- Garriguet, D. 2008. "Obesity and the Eating Habits of the Aboriginal Population" Health Reports 19.1. Statistics Canada 82–003–XWE.
- Gulig, A. 2003. " 'We Beg the Government': Native People and Game Regulation in Northern Saskatchewan, 1900–1940." *Prairie Forum* 28(1): 81–98.
- Hammond Ketilson, Lou, and Ian MacPherson. 2002. "Aboriginal Co-operatives in Canada: A Sustainable Development Strategy Whose Time Has Come." *Journal of Aboriginal Economic Development* 3(1): 45–57.
- Hickey, C., M. Nelson, and D. Natcher. 2005. "Social and Economic Barriers to Subsistence Harvesting in a Northern Alberta Aboriginal Community." *Anthropologica* 47(2): 289–301.
- International Institute for Sustainable Development (IISD). 2001. "Integrating Aboriginal Values into Land Use and Resource Management." First Quarterly Report: January to March.
- Ish, Daniel. 2005. "Co-operative Legislation and Government Relations in Canada." Presentation to China DRC Study Tour, Saskatoon. September 7.
 - ——. 2003. "Co-operatives, Good Governance and the Strengthening of Civil Society." Prepared for the DFAIT Roundtable, Ottawa. March 27.
 - ——. 1992. "Community, Co-operatives and the Globalization Myth." Address to the Canadian Co-operative Association, British Columbia Region. Vancouver. 29 February.
- Kuokkanen, Rauna. 2007. "Myths and Realities of Sami Women: A Post-Colonial Feminist Analysis for the Decolonisation and Transformation of Sami Society." In *Making Space for Indigenous Feminism*, ed. Joyce Green. Halifax: Fernwood Press.
- Lupick, T. 2008. CBC documentary to challenge BC Natives on weight loss. *Vancouver Free Press*, March 7, 2008. http://www.straight.com/article-135567/cbc-documentary-to-challenge-b-c-natives-on-weight-loss (accessed 25 March 2008).
- Mason, A., R. Anderson, R. Giberson, S. McGillvray, B. Kayseas, and R. Missens. 2004. "Aboriginal Communities and Sustainable Rural Development: Best Practices in Agricultural-Related Aboriginal Economic Ventures." University of Regina, School of Public and Business Administration. First Nations University of Canada.

Mendelson, M. 2006. Aboriginal Peoples and Postsecondary Education in Canada. Ottawa:

Caledon Institute of Social Policy. www.caledoninst.org (accessed 20 March 2008).

- Newhouse, David, and I. Chapman. 1996. "Organizational Transformation: A Case Study of Two Aboriginal Organizations." *Human Relations* 49(7): 995–1011.
- Olsen, K. 1989. "Native Women and the Fur Industry." *Canadian Woman Studies* 10 (Summer/Fall, 2/3): 55–56.
- Poulin, L. 2004. "Stories from the Field: Perspectives on Innovative Management Practices for Aboriginal and Culturally Diverse Arts Organizations." Presented to Canada Council for the Arts and Canadian Heritage.
- Plumptre, T. 2007. "Not a Rocking Chair: How Board Chairs Can Provide Strategic Leadership to Public Purpose Organizations." Institute on Governance. http://www.iog.ca/publications/2007_not_a_rocking_chair.pdf (accessed 31 July 2007).
- Plumptre, T., and B. Laskin. 2003. "From Jeans to Jackets: Navigating the Transition to Move to a More Systematic Governance in the Voluntary Sector." Institute on Governance. http://www.iog.ca/publications/JtoJ.pdf (accessed 20 July 2007).
- Rao, A., and K. Naidoo. 2004. "The Evolving Politics of Global Civil Society Legitimacy." A chapter from the UNRISD commissioned paper Contested Organizations and Contested Terms: Civil Society Accountability, Legitimacy and Transparency. http://www.civicus.org/new/media/LTA_conceptoflta1.2.doc (accessed 20 July 2007).
- River Gathering Inc. 2001. "River Gathering Report."
- Stein, Janice Gross. 2001. The Cult of Efficiency. Massey Lectures. Toronto: Anansi.
- Tourand, Kenneth. 2004. "Embracing Aboriginal Values and Traditions in a Unionized Environment." *Journal of Aboriginal Economic Development* 4(1): 14–21.
- Turner, N. 2001. "Foreword: Co-operative Arrangements in Non-Timber Forest Product Harvesting, Marketing and Regulations." In Assessing the Feasibility of Applying the Cooperative Model to First Nations Community Based Development Initiatives: A Case Study of the Xaxl'ep and a Native Plant Nursery by K. Chambers. British Columbia Institute for Co-operative Studies, Occasional Paper 1.
- Warren, J. 2007. "Trapline Offers Rehabilitation Opportunity." Saskatoon *StarPhoenix*, 15 Feb., A6.
- Whittles, M. 2005. "Economic Development as if Culture Matters: Inuvialuit Wild Game Harvesting, Community-Based Economic Development and Cultural Maintenance in the Western Arctic." *Journal of Aboriginal Economic Development* 4(2): 129–40.

APPENDIX A: The Seven Co-operative Principles*

Voluntary and Open Membership

Co-operatives are voluntary organizations, open to all persons able to use their services and willing to accept the responsibilities of membership, without gender, social, racial, political or religious discrimination.

Democratic Member Control

Co-operatives are democratic organizations controlled by their members, who actively participate in setting their policies and making decisions. Men and women serving as elected representatives are accountable to the membership. In primary co-operatives members have equal voting rights (one member, one vote) and co-operatives at other levels are also organized in a democratic manner.

Member Economic Participation

Members contribute equitably to, and democratically control, the capital of their co-operative. At least part of that capital is usually the common property of the co-operative. Members usually receive limited compensation, if any, on capital subscribed as a condition of membership. Members allocate surpluses for any or all of the following purposes: developing their co-operative, possibly by setting up reserves, part of which at least would be indivisible; benefiting members in proportion to their transactions with the co-operative; and supporting other activities approved by the membership.

^{*} The guidelines by which co-operatives put their values into practice. Retrieved from the International Co-operative Alliance Web site (http://www.ica.coop/coop/principles.html).

Autonomy and Independence

Co-operatives are autonomous, self-help organizations controlled by their members. If they enter to agreements with other organizations, including governments, or raise capital from external sources, they do so on terms that ensure democratic control by their members and maintain their co-operative autonomy.

Education, Training and Information

Co-operatives provide education and training for their members, elected representatives, managers, and employees so they can contribute effectively to the development of their co-operatives. They inform the general public - particularly young people and opinion leaders - about the nature and benefits of co-operation.

Co-operation among Co-operatives

Co-operatives serve their members most effectively and strengthen the co-operative movement by working together through local, national, regional and international structures.

Concern for Community

Co-operatives work for the sustainable development of their communities through policies approved by their members.

APPENDIX B: ONTARIO CO-OPERATIVE ASSOCIATION FACTSHEETS**

** Retrieved from the Co-operative Development Toolkits page of the Ontario Co-operative Association Web site (http://www.ontario.coop/pages/index.php?main_id=372).



WHAT IS A CO-OPERATIVE?

Introduction

A co-operative, or co-op, is an organization that is owned by its members. Co-ops are formed when a group of individuals come together to meet a common need - co-ops can provide almost any type of product or service imaginable and can operate either on a not-for-profit or for-profit basis. A co-op operates on a democratic system that specifies "one member, one vote". This ensures that all members of the co-op have an equal say in how the co-op is run, regardless of how much money they have invested in the co-op or how much they use the services offered. Members do benefit financially from the co-op's activities based on how much they use the service or products provided by the co-op - but this does not impact how much of a voice their vote carries within the co-op.

There are many different types of co-ops operating in many different sectors all over the world. Co-ops can and do offer services of every type in Ontario, including: food production and sale, tourism, health care, day care, funeral services, retail goods, housing, renewable energy, social services, natural resources and financial services.

History of Co-ops

The first formal co-operative, structured as most of the co-ops operating today are structured, was formed in England in 1844. In a town called Rochdale, a group of weavers came together to address the terrible conditions they were subjected to and take more control of their lives.

The weavers in Rochdale were tired of paying high prices for poor food – so they wanted to start a store of their own. Individually, none of the weavers had enough money to start the store alone, so they, along with the other residents of the community that wanted to be members, started a fund and each contributed a small amount of money to it. Once the fund was big enough, the co-op started operations as the Rochdale Pioneers and began selling basic supplies and foodstuffs. The co-op tracked how much each member purchased, and distributed the profits in proportion to how much the member had bought. Eventually, the Rochdale Pioneers' store became so successful that they were able to rent more of the building and use it as a library and for educational lectures.

This was the first example of a working co-op and became the basis for the growth of the co-op movement as a worldwide economic force. There are thousands of co-operatives operating all over the world, including in Ontario.

Different types of co-ops

There are many different types of co-ops that operate in Ontario – some of these categories have particular legislation that regulate how they operate, but for the most part, the categories below are distinctions that only help define how the co-op operates. These categories also indicate who the members in particular co-ops are.

- A consumer co-op buys products in bulk and passes on the savings to the members. The members own the co-op store or must be a member to use the services. Members make decisions about what to sell or provide, where products come from and other key issues. Mountain Equipment Co-op is a federallyincorporated consumer co-op, as are food co-ops like Karma Food Co-op in Toronto, and most day care and preschool co-ops, like Peter Pan Co-op Preschool in Hamilton, are organized as consumer co-ops.
- A housing co-op gives members access to apartment units and houses, which they co -operatively own. Housing co-ops are formed when people join with each other on a democratic basis to own or control the buildings in which they live. Most mid- to large-sized cities in Ontario have housing co-ops operating in them and providing housing to residents. Some of the many examples include Bleecker Street Co -operative homes in Toronto, Castlegreen Hous-



ing Co-op in Thunder Bay and Coop Voisins, a bilingual housing co-op in Ottawa.

- In a worker co-op the primary reason for the co-op to exist is to create employment for its members. The members are both employees and owners of the company, and they operate their business together and make decisions about all the important issues including wages, production methods and finances. Generally, members must be individuals and employees of the co-operative, however some co-ops do allow the employment of non-members on a limited scale. Planet Bean, a fair trade coffee roastery and wholesaler in Guelph, is a worker co-op, as is TeamWerks Co-op, operating the Simply Fine Wines store in Waterloo, and the Circle Sun Farm Co-op also operates as a worker co-op in Elmwood.
- A producer or marketing co-op allows members to share processing and packaging equipment and pool their marketing to reach more customers. It sells the products of members who may be producers or service providers. *Gay Lea Foods is an example of a producer co-op operating in the dairy industry, while Quinte Organic Farmers Co-op provides marketing and distribution services to its organic farmer members in the Quinte region.*
- A multi-stakeholder co-op includes different types of members, with the rights of each class of membership set out in the co-op's bylaws and articles of incorporation. For example, a produce market co-op may bring together farmers, customers and workers as members in the same co-op.
- A financial co-op is often called a credit union or caisse populaire. Credit unions are provincially-regulated, deposit-taking financial institutions which operate on co-op principles, are member owned, and are permitted to conduct business only with their members. A caisse populaire is a credit union which conducts its business principally in French. Some co-ops also operate in the financial sector and offer insurance and investment services, either directly with members, or to other co-ops operating in Ontario or Canada. *Meridian Credit Union, Alterna*

Savings and Desjardins are some of the larger credit unions operating in communities throughout Ontario, while The Co-operators is a financial services and insurance co-operative operating across Canada.

The Seven Co-operative Principles

Although co-operatives can operate in many different sectors and either as a for-profit or not-for-profit enterprise, there is one thing that every co-op has in common. Co-ops around the world are organized according to the seven international principles of co-operation.

- 1. Voluntary and open membership
- 2. Democratic member control
- 3. Member economic participation
- 4. Autonomy and independence
- 5. Education, training and information
- 6. Co-operation among co-operatives
- 7. Concern for community

These principles were partially defined by the Rochdale Pioneers who started the first modern CO -op in 1844. Since then, the principles have been refined and adopted by the International Cooperative Alliance (ICA) and in turn by the Canadian Co-operative Association (CCA) and the Conseil Canadien de la Coopération (CCC) at the national level. In Ontario, both the Ontario Cooperative Association (On Co-op) and the Conseil de la coopération de l'Ontario (CCO) have adopted these principles and use them in their work representing the co-operative and credit union sector throughout the province.

Why Co-ops? Because the Members and Community Both Benefit.

Co-ops have multiple bottom lines that include social as well as economic (or financial) objectives. While the financial viability and stability of a co-operative is important to its members, the primary objective is to maintain access to the product or service supplied by



the co-op, not solely to increase the rate of return on their investment.

Co-op members are responsible neither to outside owners, nor to government owners. However, co-op members recognize that their co-op operates as part of the larger economic, social and environmental framework that affects people's day-to-day lives in their community. Therefore, they also recognize that there is value in their dollars staying in the community where they reinforce the local economy. As a result, co-ops tend to be stable structures that grow with the community, and contribute to community sustainability. They allow the decision-making process to remain in the hands of those that need and use the co-op services and will benefit from co -op success and positive contributions to community life.

In many communities, co-operatives have stayed to serve their members long after other businesses have fled to more profitable locales. For example, there are numerous communities in Ontario where credit unions are the only source of financial services. Co-ops also have a success rate that is twice as high as other forms of business.

Co-operative Legislation

There are many organizations that may choose to operate in a co-operative manner or by following the seven co-operative principles, even if they do not formally call themselves a co-operative. In Ontario, in order to be able to officially call your organization a co-operative and act as a co-op in a more formal way, the organization has to be incorporated as a co -operative. Incorporation is a formal process overseen by the government that sanctions the operation of an organization as a corporation and provides status and legal rights that allows an organization to accumulate assets, take on debts or raise capital. There are incorporation processes in place for for-profit companies, not-for-profit organizations and co-operatives - both at the national level, and usually within each individual province.

There is special legislation, both in Ontario and federally, which dictates how co-ops can operate and what is required in order to be considered a co-operative under the law. In Ontario, this legislation is

called the *Co-operative Corporations Act*, and it is often referred to by those working in the co-op movement as "the Act".

The *Co-operative Corporations Act* provides instructions and rules for co-operatives to follow, including how to select the proper name, how to offer and manage investment in the co-op, board representation and member rights, and how to maintain co-operative status.

Credit unions and caisses populaires are the only type of co-op that has different legislation that they are responsible to. They are incorporated and regulated under the *Credit Unions and Caisses Populaires Act 1994* rather than the *Co-operative Corporations Act*.

Role of Articles and Bylaws

The co-op's Articles of Incorporation set out the general parameters of how a co-op is organized and operates. A co-op will also need bylaws, which contain more details about membership requirements, authority and responsibilities for the board, members and staff, and in some cases, mission and mandated activities for the organization. Both of these documents are required parts of effective and official co-op operations.

How are co-ops structured?

Co-ops are another form of business enterprise, with particular differences in their governance structure. These differences put the power of a corporation in the hands of the people. This is a democratic structure that consists of a volunteer board of directors, (elected from the membership) committees and members. The board and associated committees govern the co-op, oversee staff and management and report to the members via annual general meetings or member meetings. There is generally also a management or business structure that consists of the staff of the co-op, reporting to the Board of Directors, which oversee the day-to-day operations of the co-op. Some smaller or less mature co-ops may not have a management structure or business structure in place immediately upon the beginning of operations.



Facts and Figures

- Co-operatives have a survival rate that is almost twice as high as other businesses, when you compare them after 5 years and 10 yeas of operations.
- A recent federal study has shown than health care co-ops have lower per-capita health care costs than private practice models.
- There are over 10,000 co-operatives operating throughout Canada, with nearly 12 million members, and assets totalling over \$100 billion.
- In Northern Ontario, co-ops are the most significant employer, after government.
- Studies show that co-operative housing costs 71 percent less than public housing projects.
- The first ATM (Automated Teller Machine) was introduced by a credit union in Saskatchewan.

References

The Ontario *Co-operative Corporations Act* available online:

http://www.e-laws.gov.on.ca/DBLaws/Statutes/ English/90c35 e.htm

FOR MORE INFORMATION, CONTACT:

The Ontario Co-operative Association 450 Speedvale Avenue West, Suite 101 Guelph, ON N1H 7Y6 Phone: 519.763.8271 Email: info@ontario.coop Get the full list of FACTSheets online at : www.ontario.coop/toolkit

Le conseil de la coopération de l'Ontario

435, boul. St-Laurent, bureau 201 Ottawa, ON K1K 2Z8 Phone: 613.745.8619 Email: info@cco.coop Website: www.cco.coop

More resources are available at: CoopZone Network Website: www.coopzone.coop

Some Facts About Co-op in Ontario:

- There are over 1300 co-operatives, credit unions and
- caisse populaires incorporated and operating in Ontario.
 The co-operative sector in Ontario represents \$30 billion in assets.
- Ontario co-ops employ and provide benefits to 19 000 people (greater than the total number of Ontarians employed in production of goods).
- 1.4 million Ontarians are members of a co-operative, credit union or caisse populaire (more than 10% of the population)
- Over 10,000 board members are actively involved in governing and leading co-ops, credit unions and caisse populaires in Ontario.

Funding for this project was provided by Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada through the Agricultural Adaptation Council. Funding was also provided by the Ontario Trillium Foundation through the Ontario CED Collaborative.



USING THE SEVEN CO-OPERATIVE PRINCIPLES IN PRACTICAL WAYS

Introduction

A co-operative, or co-op, is an organization that is owned by its members. Co-ops are formed when a group of individuals come together to meet a common need - co-ops can provide almost any type of product or service imaginable and can operate either on a not-for-profit or for-profit basis. A co-op operates on a democratic system that specifies "one member, one vote". Co-ops around the world are organized according to the seven international principles of co-operation.

- 1. Voluntary and open membership
- 2. Democratic member control
- 3. Member economic participation
- 4. Autonomy and independence
- 5. Education, training, and information
- 6. Cooperation among cooperatives
- 7. Concern for community

These principles were first developed by the Rochdale Pioneers (please refer to the 'What is a Co-op?' FACTSheet for more information) and were modified slightly and adopted as part of the Statement of Co-operative Identity by the International Co-operative Alliance in 1995.

Although co-operatives all adhere to these principles as part of their identity and operations, it can be difficult to determine how these principles can be incorporated in practical ways into the operations of the co-op.

Voluntary and open membership

Co-operatives are voluntary organizations, open to all persons able to use their services and willing to accept the responsibilities of membership, without gender, social, racial, political, or religious discrimination.

In order to enshrine these principles in the practical

governance and operations, a co-op may choose t put into its bylaws language that indicates this membership in the co-op is open and inclusive and that no one will be discriminated against as a result of their gender, race, social status or religion.

Co-ops may also make the topic of ope membership part of the discussions they have whe they form the co-op. This can include determinin what an appropriate share and investment structur would be the most inclusive for the purposes that th co-op is organizing for.

Democratic member control

Co-operatives are democratic organisation controlled by their members, who actively participain setting their policies and making decisions. Me and women serving as elected representatives an accountable to the membership. In primaco-operatives members have equal voting rights (or member, one vote) and co-operatives at other leve are also organised in a democratic manner.

The one-member, one-vote principle of governanc is one of the key defining characteristics of a co-op and allowing members to exercise their democrat control of the organization is critical to maintaining healthy co-op. Co-op boards and senior staff shoul take care to design and implement well-run Annu General Meetings that encourage participation an allow the membership to come together and ele their governing board. Board and senior staff shou keep members informed on an ongoing basis, eithe through general member meetings or through othe communication tools. The Ontario Co-operativ Association has developed a Guide to th Co-operative Corporations Act that include appendices on how to run effective member meetings, elections for directors and board meeting: This guide can assist a co-op in ensuring the member engagement in the democratic proces remains high.



Member economic participation

Members contribute equitably to, and democratically control, the capital of their co-op. At least part of that capital is usually the common property of the co-operative. Members usually receive limited compensation, if any, on capital subscribed as a condition of membership. Members allocate surpluses for any or all of the following purposes: developing their co-op, possibly by setting up reserves, part of which at least would be indivisible; benefiting members in proportion to their transactions with the co-operative; and supporting other activities approved by the membership.

Autonomy and independence

Co-operatives are autonomous, self-help organisations controlled by their members. If they enter to agreements with other organisations, including governments, or raise capital from external sources, they do so on terms that ensure democratic control by their members and maintain their co-operative autonomy.

In many sectors, co-ops must enter into agreements with outside organizations to ensure that they can operate. For example, not-for-profit housing co-ops often receive funding from the government to support their work, and some co-ops that have programs with large capital requirements (like those in the renewable energy sector) may enter into agreements with other companies or organizations in order to help them finance their projects.

One way that co-ops can maintain their autonomy is to create policies or pass resolutions that indicate how the co-op's vision and mission will be used to guide decision-making or create guidelines about what types of partnership agreements or relationships are acceptable to the membership of the co-op. This can include information on what types of companies the co-op is willing to have relationships with.

Education, training, and information

Co-operatives provide education and training for their members, elected representatives, managers, and employees so they can contribute effectively to the development of their co-operatives. They inform the general public - particularly young people and opinion leaders - about the nature and benefits of co-operation.

One of the simplest ways to educate members, staff and volunteers involved with a co-op is to ensure that there is adequate orientation and training for new participants in the co-op that includes an overview of the co-operative model and what being a co-op. Information provided to participants should outline how the co-op works, the co-operative principles and other information that allows people to participate fully in the operations and governance of the co-op.

Co-ops, in particular associations of co-ops like the Ontario Co-operative Association or the Canadian Federation of Housing Co-operatives, also work to educate the public and elected representatives about the co-op model. This assists in raising awareness about the co-operative way of doing business and obtaining support from government on behalf of the sector.

Co-operation among co-operatives

Co-operatives serve their members most effectively and strengthen the co-operative movement by working together through local, national, regional and international structures.

There are a number of ways that a co-op can co-operate with other co-ops. One primary way that co-ops can do this is by joining with other co-ops through membership in a federation or association of co-ops. For example, worker co-ops can become a member of the Ontario Worker Co-op Federation in order to connect with other worker co-ops and share knowledge and experiences with each other. In turn, federations like the Ontario Worker Co-op Federation can also join associations like the Canadian Worker Co-op Federation or the Ontario Co-operative Association in order to support larger networks of co-ops.

Another way that co-ops can co-operate with and support each other is by doing business with each other. Co-ops can choose to place a priority on purchasing goods and services from other co-operatives, even if it may be slightly more expensive or less convenient. By choosing to do



business with co-ops above other types of businesses, co-ops can demonstrate the importance of doing business in the co-operative manner and that supporting the sector is important. This also shows support for supporting multiple bottom lines and that the financial bottom line is not the one of sole importance.

Concern for community

Co-operatives work for the sustainable development of their communities through policies approved by their members.

Co-ops have multiple bottom lines that include social as well as economic (or financial) objectives. While the financial viability and stability of a co-operative is important to its members, the primary objective is to maintain access to the product or service supplied by the co-op, not solely to increase the rate of return on their investment. Co-op members are responsible neither to outside owners, nor to government owners. However, co-op members recognize that their co-op operates as part of the larger economic, social and environmental framework that affects people's dayto-day lives in their community.

As a result of commitment to this principle, in many communities, co-operatives have stayed to serve their members long after other businesses have fled to more profitable locales. For example, there are numerous communities in Ontario where credit

FOR MORE INFORMATION, CONTACT:

 The Ontario Co-operative Association

 450 Speedvale Avenue West, Suite 101

 Guelph, ON
 N1H 7Y6

 Phone: 519.763.8271

 Email:
 info@ontario.coop

 Get the full list of FACTSheets online at :

 www.ontario.coop/toolkit

Le conseil de la coopération de l'Ontario 435, boul. St-Laurent, bureau 201 Ottawa, ON K1K 2Z8 Phone: 613.745.8619 Email: info@cco.coop Website: www.cco.coop

More resources are available at: CoopZone Network Website: www.coopzone.coop unions are the only source of financial services.

Other examples of this principle would include ethical purchasing guidelines, like agreeing to support the community through donations to local charitable causes, other co-operatives or community activities. For example, The Co-operators donates approximately a percentage of its pre-tax income to charities and co-op development initiatives all over the country as a way to demonstrate its concern for community.

Many co-operatives and credit unions choose to articulate their concern for community through corporate social responsibility or co-op social responsibility reports that show how the organization has demonstrated this principle in its operations.

References:

International Co-operative Alliance Statement on the Co-operative Identity:

http://www.ica.coop/coop/principles.html

Some Facts About Co-op in Ontario:

- There are over 1300 co-operatives, credit unions and caisse populaires incorporated and operating in Ontario.
- The co-operative sector in Ontario represents \$30 billion in assets.
- Ontario co-ops employ and provide benefits to 19 000 people (greater than the total number of Ontarians employed in production of goods).
- 1.4 million Ontarians are members of co-operatives, credit unions and caisse populaires (more than 10% of the population).
- Over 10,000 board members are actively involved in governing and leading co-ops, credit unions and caisse populaires in Ontario.

Funding for this project was provided by Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada through the Agricultural Adaptation Council. Funding was also provided by the Ontario Trillium Foundation through the Ontario CED Collaborative.



CO-OPERATIVES AND THE GOVERNMENT

Introduction

Co-operatives are a form of business enterprise that are different from both not-for-profit organizations and private businesses. Co-ops have a unique democratic structure and socio-economic foundation that makes them inherently people and community focused. This also makes co-operatives well-suited to assist in meeting government priorities related to enhancing economic growth, social development and building stronger, more sustainable communities.

Co-op basics

Co-operatives are member-owned businesses that are organized to meet a common community need. They operate on a range of scales, from small co-operatives of less than 10 members to large co-operatives operating provincially and nationally.¹ Co-ops offer services of every type in Ontario, including: housing, child care, health care, financial services, renewable energy, natural resources, transportation, food production and sale, tourism, retail, social services and even funeral services.

A co-op operates on a "one member, one vote" system. This ensures that all members of the co-op have an equal say in how the co-op is run, regardless of how much money they have invested in the co-op or how much they use the services offered. Members do benefit financially from the co-op's activities based on how much they use the service or products provided by the co-op – but this does not impact how much of a voice their vote carries within the co-op. This is a key distinguishing factor from privately-run business enterprises.

Why Co-ops?

Co-ops have multiple bottom lines that include social and environmental as well as economic (or financial) objectives. While the financial viability and stability of a co-op is important to its members, the primary objective is to maintain access to the product or service supplied by the co-op, not solely to increase the rate of return on their investment. Co-ops are also mandated to operate as closely as possible to at-cost, which provides value-drive service to communities.

Benefits of Co-operatives

Co-operatives have many other benefits to the communities in which they operate. For example:

- They build and enhance local prosperity and economic development, as money created by co-operative businesses is put back into the business, invested in the community, or shared amongst its members.
- Co-ops empower people in a democratic way and allow them to participate in businesses in a variety of sectors in a community.
- They are sustainable, staying in communities long after other businesses have left for more profitable locales.

Co-ops help social service delivery

The co-operative model of business enterprise is an ideal service delivery option in the social economy. Co-ops can operate in conjunction with government to provide much needed social services in a way that is very responsive to the community, because it is owned by its members who reside in the community.

Studies have repeatedly shown that co-operatives can deliver services at a lower cost than the private sector. Further, a public-co-operative approach would ultimately increase client access to core services, such as housing, health care and home care.²

Co-ops meet public policy goals

Ontario is facing severe policy challenges in many areas over the next few years. Ontario co-operatives have a proven record of finding innovative ways of confronting such problems. Co-ops can provide:

 Economic development opportunities in rural, remote or northern communities.

^{1.} Mountain Equipment Co-op is the fourth largest democratic organization in Canada, with 2.6 million members.

^{2.} Studies show that co-op housing costs 71% less than public housing projects. He alth care co-ops have lower per-capita health care costs than private practice models.



- Development of Aboriginal communities.
- Integration of immigrants and individuals with special needs into Ontario communities.
- Implementation of community-based solutions to address environmental challenges.

Co-ops Work: A Rural and Urban Portrait

Even in times of economic growth, rural communities often struggle. Without the prospect of long term economic viability, farmers and other rural landowners are under pressure to sell their land to investors. Financial institutions are deserting some of these very communities, essentially leaving them without access to essential business services.

The River Village Co-operative Market is a prime example of how a rural community came together to fill an important need. When the only grocery store in town was on the brink of closing in 2006, residents began exploring the idea of a co-operative. Replacing the grocery store was necessary for the community's survival. After extensive research over the winter of 2006 and an overwhelming positive response from the community, the co-op was incorporated in January 2007. With the help of many volunteers and local contractors in the community, the store was refurbished and opened its doors in April 2007. It currently has 300 members, 15 employees and occupies 5,000 square feet of retail space. With its inception, the co-op has helped to keep Teeswater on the map as a viable community.

FOR MORE INFORMATION, CONTACT:

The Ontario Co-operative Association 450 Speedvale Avenue West, Suite 101 Guelph, ON N1H 7Y6 Phone: 519.763.8271 Email: info@ontario.coop Get the full list of FACTSheets online at : www.ontario.coop/toolkit

Le conseil de la coopération de l'Ontario 435, boul. St-Laurent, bureau 201 Ottawa, ON K1K 2Z9 Phone: 613.745.8619 Email: info@cco.coop Website: www.cco.coop

More resources are available at: CoopZone Network Website: www.coopzone.coop Urban settings also experience social, and economic challenges, since the size and pace of these settings can make it difficult for people to identify meaningful ownership and engagement opportunities.

Co-op Cabs is a very good example of how a co-op can address the common urban need of affordable and accessible transportation, while also providing a benefit through helping integrate new Canadians into the Ontario workforce. Formed in 1956, in the midst of competitive pressures, a group of independent taxicab owners decided to join forces to leverage their spending power. Today, 430 red and yellow Co-op Cabs roam the streets of Toronto, chauffeured by 700 drivers, many of whom are member-owners. Co-op Cabs is one of Toronto's largest multi-cultural employers and has received the City of Toronto's tender for accessible transportation.

These are just two successful examples from more than 1300 co-ops, credit unions and caisse populaires operating in Ontario. To learn about these and other co-operatives, visit Co-op Listings and Links at: www.ontario.coop

Conclusion

Co-operatives share many values and goals with government – democratic participation, job creation and growth, fiscal accountability, social and economic development, efficient delivery of services and publicprivate partnerships. This makes co-ops well suited to partner with government to serve the needs of communities throughout Ontario.

Some Facts About Co-op in Ontario:

- There are over 1300 co-operatives, credit unions and caisse populaires incorporated and operating in Ontario.
- The co-operative sector in Ontario represents \$30 billion in assets.
- Ontario co-ops employ and provide benefits to 19 000 people (greater than the total number of Ontarians employed in production of goods).
- 1.4 million Ontarians are members of a co-operative, credit union or caisse populaire (more than 10% of population)
- Over 10,000 board members are actively involved in governing and leading co-ops, credit unions and caisse populaires in Ontario.

Funding for this project was provided by Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada through the Agricultural Adaptation Council. Funding was also provided by the Ontario Trillium Foundation through the Ontario CED Collaborative.

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS CENTRE FOR THE STUDY OF CO-OPERATIVES

Occasional Papers Series

(Occasional papers are 8 1/2 x 11 format)

- 2009 Financing Aboriginal Enterprise Development: The Potential of Using Co-operative Models. Lou Hammond Ketilson and Kimberly Brown (104pp. \$15)
- 2008 The Agriculture of the Middle Initiative: Premobilizing Considerations and Formal Co-operative Structure. Thomas W. Gray (54pp. \$12)
- 2007 Social Cohesion through Market Democratization: Alleviating Legitimation Deficits through Co-operation. Rob Dobrohoczki (68pp. \$10)
- 2006 Data Collection in the Co-operative Sector and Other Business Statistics in Canada and the United States. Angela Wagner and Cristine de Clercy (224pp. \$25)
- 2006 The Case of the Saint-Camille Care and Services Solidarity Co-operative and Its Impact on Social Cohesion. Geneviève Langlois, with the collaboration of Patrick De Bortoli and under the guidance of Jean-Pierre Girard and Benoît Lévesque (96pp. \$10)
- 2005 *"Canada's Co-operative Province": Individualism and Mutualism in a Settler Society,* 1905–2005. Brett Fairbairn (76pp. \$10)
- 2004 Negotiating Synergies: A Study in Multiparty Conflict Resolution. Marj Benson (408pp. \$35)
- 2003 *Co-operatives and Farmers in the New Agriculture.* Murray Fulton and Kim Sanderson (60pp. \$10)
- 2002 Conflict, Co-operation, and Culture: A Study in Multiparty Negotiations. Marj Benson (242pp. \$25)
- 2002 Adult Educators in Co-operative Development: Agents of Change. Brenda Stefanson (102pp. \$12)
- 2001 "An Educational Institute of Untold Value": The Evolution of the Co-operative College of Canada, 1953–1987. Jodi Crewe (66pp. \$10)

- 1999 The Components of Online Education: Higher Education on the Internet. Byron Henderson (78pp. \$12)
- 1998 Co-operative Organization in Rural Canada and the Agricultural Co-operative Movement in China: A Comparison. Zhu Shufang and Leonard P. Apedaile (56pp. \$10)
- 1996 *Comparative Financial Performance Analysis of Canadian Co-operatives, Investor-Owned Firms, and Industry Norms.* Andrea Harris and Murray Fulton (152pp. \$12)
- 1994 Credit Unions and Caisses Populaires: Background, Market Characteristics, and Future Development. J.T. Zinger (26pp. \$6)
- 1994 *The Meaning of Rochdale: The Rochdale Pioneers and the Co-operative Principles.* Brett Fairbairn (62pp. \$10)
- 1993 The Co-operative Movement: An International View. S.K. Saxena (20pp. \$6)
- 1992 Co-operatives in Principle and Practice. Anne McGillivray and Daniel Ish (144pp. \$10)
- 1992 Matador: The Co-operative Farming Tradition. George Melnyk (26pp. \$6)
- 1992 *Co-operative Development: Towards a Social Movement Perspective.* Patrick Develtere (114pp. \$15)
- 1991 *The Co-operative Sector in Saskatchewan: A Statistical Overview.* Louise Simbandumwe, Murray Fulton, and Lou Hammond Ketilson (54pp. \$6)
- 1991 Farmers, Capital, and the State in Germany, c 1860–1914. Brett Fairbairn (36pp. \$6)
- 1990 *Community-Based Models of Health Care: A Bibliography.* Lou Hammond Ketilson and Michael Quennell (66pp. \$8)
- 1989 Patronage Allocation, Growth, and Member Well-Being in Co-operatives. Jeff Corman and Murray Fulton (48pp. \$8)
- 1989 The Future of Worker Co-operatives in Hostile Environments: Some Reflections from Down Under. Allan Halladay and Colin Peile (94pp. \$6)
- 1988 Worker Co-operatives and Worker Ownership: Issues Affecting the Development of Worker Co-operatives in Canada. Christopher Axworthy and David Perry (100pp. \$10)
- 1988 *A History of Saskatchewan Co-operative Law 1900 to 1960.* Donald Mullord, Christopher Axworthy, and David Liston (66pp. \$8)
- 1988 Co-operative Organizations in Western Canada. Murray Fulton (40pp. \$7)
- 1988 *Farm Interest Groups and Canadian Agricultural Policy.* Barry Wilson, David Laycock, and Murray Fulton (42pp. \$8)
- 1987 *Election of Directors in Saskatchewan Co-operatives: Processes and Results*. Lars Apland (72pp. \$6)
- 1987 *The Property of the Common: Justifying Co-operative Activity.* Finn Aage Ekelund (74pp. \$6)

LINKING, LEARNING, LEVERAGING PROJECT

- 1987 Co-operative/Government Relations in Canada: Lobbying, Public Policy Development and the Changing Co-operative System. David Laycock (246pp. \$10)
- 1987 *The Management of Co-operatives: A Bibliography.* Lou Hammond Ketilson, Bonnie Korthuis, and Colin Boyd (144pp. \$10)
- 1987 Labour Relations in Co-operatives. Kurt Wetzel and Daniel G. Gallagher (30pp. \$6)
- 1987 Worker Co-operatives: An International Bibliography/ Coopératives de Travailleurs: Une Bibliographie Internationale. Rolland LeBrasseur, Alain Bridault, David Gallingham, Gérard Lafrenière, and Terence Zinger (76pp. \$6)
- 1986 *Co-operatives and Their Employees: Towards a Harmonious Relationship.* Christopher Axworthy (82pp. \$6)
- 1986 *Co-operatives and Social Democracy: Elements of the Norwegian Case.* Finn Aage Ekelund (42pp. \$6)
- 1986 *Encouraging Democracy in Consumer and Producer Co-operatives.* Stuart Bailey (124pp. \$10)
- 1986 A New Model for Producer Co-operatives in Israel. Abraham Daniel (54pp. \$6)
- 1985 *Worker Co-operatives in Mondragon, the U.K., and France: Some Reflections.* Christopher Axworthy (48pp. \$10)
- 1985 Employment Co-operatives: An Investment in Innovation: Proceedings of the Saskatoon Worker Co-operative Conference. Skip McCarthy, ed. (288pp. \$23)
- 1985 Prairie Populists and the Idea of Co-operation, 1910–1945. David Laycock (48pp. \$6)

Books, Research Reports, and Other Publications

- 2010 Self-Determination in Action: The Entrepreneurship of the Northern Saskatchewan Trappers Association Co-operative. Dwayne Pattison and Isobel M. Findlay (8 1/2 x 11, 64pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2009 *Co-operative Marketing Options for Organic Agriculture.* Jason Heit and Michael Gertler (8 1/2 x 11, 136pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2009 Enabling Policy Environments for Co-operative Development: A Comparative Experience. Monica Juarez Adeler (8 1/2 x 11, 40pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2009 *Culture, Creativity, and the Arts: Achieving Community Resilience and Sustainability through the Arts in Sault Ste. Marie.* Jude Ortiz and Gayle Broad (8 1/2 x 11, 133pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2009 The Role of Co-operatives in Health Care: National and International Perspectives.

Report of an International Health Care Conference held in Saskatoon 28 October 2008. Prepared by Catherine Leviten-Reid (8 1/2 x 11, 24pp., available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)

- 2009 The Importance of Policy for Community Economic Development: A Case Study of the Manitoba Context. Brendan Reimer, Dan Simpson, Jesse Hajer, John Loxley (8 1/2 x 11, 47pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2009 Northern Ontario Women's Economic Development Conference Report. PARO Centre for Women's Enterprise (8 1/2 x 11, 66pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2008 *Evaluation of Saskatoon Urban Aboriginal Strategy.* Cara Spence and Isobel Findlay (8 1/2 x 11, 44pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2008 Urban Aboriginal Strategy Funding Database. Karen Lynch, Cara Spence, and Isobel Findlay (8 1/2 x 11, 22pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2008 Social Enterprises and the Ontario Disability Support Program: A Policy Perspective on Employing Persons with Disabilities. Gayle Broad and Madison Saunders (8 1/2 x 11, 41pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2008 A New Vision for Saskatchewan: Changing Lives and Systems through Individualized Funding for People with Intellectual Disabilities. Karen Lynch and Isobel Findlay (8 1/2 x 11, 138pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2008 *Community Supported Agriculture: Putting the "Culture" Back into Agriculture.* Miranda Mayhew, Cecilia Fernandez, and Lee-Ann Chevrette (8 1/2 x 11, 10pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2008 Algoma Central Railway: Wilderness Tourism by Rail Opportunity Study. Prepared by Malone Given Parsons Ltd. for the Coalition for Algoma Passenger Trains (8 1/2 x 11, 82pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2008 *Recovery of the Collective Memory and Projection into the Future: ASOPRICOR.* Jose Reyes, Janeth Valero, and Gayle Broad (8 1/2 x 11, 44pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2008 Measuring and Mapping the Impact of Social Economy Enterprises: The Role of Co-ops in Community Population Growth. Chipo Kangayi, Rose Olfert, and Mark Partridge (8 1/2 x 11, 42pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2008 *Financing Social Enterprise: An Enterprise Perspective.* Wanda Wuttunee, Martin Chicilo, Russ Rothney, and Lois Gray (8 1/2 x 11, 32pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)

2008	<i>Financing Social Enterprise: A Scan of Financing Providers in the Manitoba, Saskatchewan, and Northwestern Ontario Region.</i> Wanda Wuttunee, Russ Rothney, and Lois Gray (8 1/2 x 11, 39pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
2008	<i>Government Policies towards Community Economic Development and the Social Economy in Quebec and Manitoba.</i> John Loxley and Dan Simpson (8 1/2 x 11, 66pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
2008	<i>Growing Pains: Social Enterprise in Saskatoon's Core Neighbourhoods</i> . Mitch Diamantopoulos and Isobel Findlay (8 1/2 x 11, 70pp., Research Reports Series, available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
2008	<i>Between Solidarity and Profit: The Agricultural Transformation Societies in Spain (1940–2000).</i> Cándido Román Cervantes (6 x 9, 26pp. \$5)
2006	Co-operative Membership: Issues and Challenges. Bill Turner (6 x 9, 16pp. \$5)
2006	<i>Innovations in Co-operative Marketing and Communications.</i> Leslie Brown (6 x 9, 26pp. \$5)
2006	<i>Cognitive Processes and Co-operative Business Strategy.</i> Murray Fulton and Julie Gibbings (6 x 9, 22pp. \$5)
2006	Co-operative Heritage: Where We've Come From. Brett Fairbairn (6 x 9, 18pp. \$5)
2006	<i>Co-operative Membership as a Complex and Dynamic Social Process.</i> Michael Gertler (6 x 9, 28pp. \$5)
2006	Cohesion, Adhesion, and Identities in Co-operatives. Brett Fairbairn (6 x 9, 42pp. \$5)
2006	<i>Revisiting the Role of Co-operative Values and Principles: Do They Act to Include or Exclude?</i> Lou Hammond Ketilson (6 x 9, 22pp. \$5)
2006	Co-operative Social Responsibility: A Natural Advantage? Andrea Harris (6 x 9, 30pp. \$5)
2006	Globalization and Co-operatives. William Coleman (6 x 9, 24pp. \$5)
2006	Leadership and Representational Diversity. Cristine de Clercy (6 x 9, 20pp. \$5)
2006	<i>Synergy and Strategic Advantage: Co-operatives and Sustainable Development.</i> Michael Gertler (6 x 9, 16pp. \$5)
2006	<i>Communities under Pressure: The Role of Co-operatives and the Social Economy,</i> synthesis report of a conference held in Ottawa, March 2006, sponsored by the Centre; PRI, Government of Canada; SSHRC; Human Resources and Social Development Canada; and the Co-operatives Secretariat (English and French, 8 1/2 x 11, 14pp., free)
2006	Farmers' Association Training Materials (part of the China-Canada Agriculture

Development Program prepared for Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada and the Canadian International Development Agency). Roger Herman and Murray Fulton (8 1/2 x 11, 134pp., available on our website)

- 2006 International Seminar on Legislation for Farmer Co-operatives in China: A Canadian Perspective. Daniel Ish, Bill Turner, and Murray Fulton (6 x 9, 22pp., available on our website and on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2006 Networking Diversity: Including Women and Other Under-Represented Groups in Co-operatives. Myfanwy Van Vliet (8 1/2 x 11, 24pp., Research Reports Series, available on Ioan from our Resource Centre)
- 2004 *Living the Dream: Membership and Marketing in the Co-operative Retailing System.* Brett Fairbairn (6 x 9, 288pp. \$20)
- 2004 Building a Dream: The Co-operative Retailing System in Western Canada, 1928–1988 (reprint). Brett Fairbairn (6 x 9, 352pp. \$20)
- 2004 Cohesion, Consumerism, and Co-operatives: Looking ahead for the Co-operative Retailing System. Brett Fairbairn (6 x 9, 26pp. \$5)
- 2004 *Co-operative Membership and Globalization: New Directions in Research and Practice.* Brett Fairbairn and Nora Russell, eds. (6 x 9, 320pp. \$20)
- 2003 Beyond Beef and Barley: Organizational Innovation and Social Factors in Farm Diversification and Sustainability. Michael Gertler, JoAnn Jaffe, and Lenore Swystun (8 1/2 x 11, 118pp., Research Reports Series, \$12)
- 2003 *The Role of Social Cohesion in the Adoption of Innovation and Selection of Organizational Form.* Roger Herman (8 1/2 x 11, 58pp., Research Reports Series, available on loan from our Resource Centre)
- 2003 Three Strategic Concepts for the Guidance of Co-operatives: Linkage, Transparency, and Cognition. Brett Fairbairn (6 x 9, 38pp. \$5)
- 2003 The Role of Farmers in the Future Economy. Brett Fairbairn (6 x 9, 22pp. \$5)
- 2003 Is It the End of Utopia? The Israeli Kibbutz at the Twenty-First Century. Uriel Leviatan (6 x 9, 36pp. \$5)
- 2003 Up a Creek with a Paddle: Excellence in the Boardroom. Ann Hoyt (6 x 9, 26pp. \$5)
- 2002 A Report on Aboriginal Co-operatives in Canada: Current Situation and Potential for Growth. L. Hammond Ketilson and I. MacPherson (8 1/2 x 11, 400pp. \$35)
- 2001 Against All Odds: Explaining the Exporting Success of the Danish Pork Co-operatives. Jill Hobbs (6 x 9, 40pp. \$5)
- 2001 *Rural Co-operatives and Sustainable Development.* Michael Gertler (6 x 9, 36pp. \$5)
- 2001 NGCs: Resource Materials for Business Development Professionals and Agricultural Producers. (binder, 8 1/2 x 11, 104pp. \$17)
- 2001 New Generation Co-operative Development in Canada. Murray Fulton (6 x 9, 30pp. \$5)
- 2001 New Generation Co-operatives: Key Steps in the Issuance of Securities / The Secondary Trade. Brenda Stefanson, Ian McIntosh, Dean Murrison (6 x 9, 34pp. \$5)

- 2001 *New Generation Co-operatives and the Law in Saskatchewan.* Chad Haaf and Brenda Stefanson (6 x 9, 20pp. \$5)
- 2001 An Economic Impact Analysis of the Co-operative Sector in Saskatchewan: Update 1998. Roger Herman and Murray Fulton (8 1/2 x 11, 64pp. available on our website in downloadable pdf format as well as on loan from our Resource Centre)
- Co-operative Development and the State: Case Studies and Analysis. Two volumes. Vol. I, pt. 1: Summary, Observations, and Conclusions about Co-operative Development; vol. I, pt. 2: Issues in Co-operative Development and Co-operative–State Relations, Brett Fairbairn (6 x 9, 66pp. \$8); vol. II, pt. 3: Co-operative Development and Sector–State Relations in the U.S.A., Brett Fairbairn and Laureen Gatin; vol. II, pt. 4: A Study of Co-operative Development and Government–Sector Relations in Australia, Garry Cronan and Jayo Wickremarachchi (6 x 9, 230pp. \$12)
- 2000 *Interdisciplinarity and the Transformation of the University.* Brett Fairbairn and Murray Fulton (6 x 9, 48pp. \$5)
- 2000 *The CUMA Farm Machinery Co-operatives.* Andrea Harris and Murray Fulton (6 x 9, 46pp. \$5)
- 2000 *Farm Machinery Co-operatives in Saskatchewan and Québec.* Andrea Harris and Murray Fulton (6 x 9, 42pp. \$5)
- 2000 *Farm Machinery Co-operatives: An Idea Worth Sharing.* Andrea Harris and Murray Fulton (6 x 9, 48pp. \$5)
- 2000 *Canadian Co-operatives in the Year 2000: Memory, Mutual Aid, and the Millennium.* Brett Fairbairn, Ian MacPherson, and Nora Russell, eds. (6 x 9, 356pp. \$22)
- 1999 *Networking for Success: Strategic Alliances in the New Agriculture.* Mona Holmlund and Murray Fulton (6 x 9, 48pp. \$5)
- 1999 Prairie Connections and Reflections: The History, Present, and Future of Co-operative Education. Brett Fairbairn (6 x 9, 30pp. \$5)
- 1999 *The SANASA Model: Co-operative Development through Micro-Finance.* Ingrid Fischer, Lloyd Hardy, Daniel Ish, and Ian MacPherson (6 x 9, 80pp. \$10)
- 1999 *A Car-Sharing Co-operative in Winnipeg: Recommendations and Alternatives.* David Leland (6 x 9, 26pp. \$5)
- 1998 Working Together: The Role of External Agents in the Development of Agriculture-Based Industries. Andrea Harris, Murray Fulton, Brenda Stefanson, and Don Lysyshyn (8 1/2 x 11, 184pp. \$12)
- 1998 *The Social and Economic Importance of the Co-operative Sector in Saskatchewan.* Lou Hammond Ketilson, Michael Gertler, Murray Fulton, Roy Dobson, and Leslie Polsom (8 1/2 x 11, 244 pp. free)
- 1998 Proceedings of the Women in Co-operatives Forum, 7–8 November 1997, Moose Jaw, SK (8 1/2 x 11, 112pp. \$12)

- 1997 *A Discussion Paper on Canadian Wheat Board Governance*. Murray Fulton (6 x 9, 16pp. \$5)
- 1997 Balancing Act: Crown Corporations in a Successful Economy. Brett Fairbairn (6 x 9, 16pp. \$5)
- 1997 *A Conversation about Community Development.* Centre for the Study of Co-operatives (6 x 9, 16pp. \$5)
- 1997 *Credit Unions and Community Economic Development.* Brett Fairbairn, Lou Hammond Ketilson, and Peter Krebs (6 x 9, 32pp. \$5)
- 1997 New Generation Co-operatives: Responding to Changes in Agriculture. Brenda Stefanson and Murray Fulton (6 x 9, 16pp. \$5)
- 1996 Legal Responsibilities of Directors and Officers in Canadian Co-operatives. Daniel Ish and Kathleen Ring (6 x 9, 148pp. \$15)
- 1995 *Making Membership Meaningful: Participatory Democracy in Co-operatives.* The International Joint Project on Co-operative Democracy (5 1/2 x 8 1/2, 356pp. \$22)
- 1995 *New Generation Co-operatives: Rebuilding Rural Economies.* Brenda Stefanson, Murray Fulton, and Andrea Harris (6 x 9, 24pp. \$5)
- 1994 *Research for Action: Women in Co-operatives.* Leona Theis and Lou Hammond Ketilson (8 1/2 x 11, 98pp. \$12)

To order, please contact: Centre for the Study of Co-operatives 101 Diefenbaker Place University of Saskatchewan Saskatoon, SK Canada S7N 5B8 Phone: (306) 966–8509 / Fax: (306) 966–8517 E-mail: coop.studies@usask.ca Website: http://www.usaskstudies.coop

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS COMMUNITY-UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE FOR SOCIAL RESEARCH

- Allan, Nancy, and Michael Gertler. 2006. *Remaking the Links: Fair Trade for Local and Global Community Development*.
- Amankwah, Dinah. 2003. Integrative Wraparound (IWRAP) Process Training.
- Avis, Kyla, and Angela Bowen. 2004. Postpartum Depression Support Program Evaluation.
- Banks, Christopher. 2004. The Co\$t of Homophobia: Literature Review on the Economic Impact of Homophobia on Canada.

——. 2003. The Cost of Homophobia: Literature Review on the Human Impact of Homophobia on Canada.

- Berntson, Ron. 2003. Peer Victimization Experiences in High School.
- Bidonde, Julia. 2006. *Experiencing the Saskatoon YWCA Crisis Shelter: Residents' Views*. Please contact Clara Bayliss at the YWCA at 244–7034, ext. 121 or at info@ywcasaskatoon.com for copies of this report.
- Bowen, Angela. 2004. *Healthy Mother Healthy Baby: Program Logic Model and Evaluability Assessment*.
- Bowditch, Joanne. 2003. Inventory of Hunger Programs in Saskatoon.
- Daniel, Ben. 2006. *Evaluation of the YWCA Emergency Crisis Shelter: Staff and Stakeholder Perspectives*. Please contact Clara Bayliss at the YWCA at 244–7034, ext. 121 or at info@ ywcasaskatoon.com for copies of this report.
- Diamantopolous, Mitch, and Isobel M. Findlay. 2007. Growing Pains: Social Enterprise in Saskatoon's Core Neighbourhoods.
- Drechsler, Coralee. 2003. Influencing Poverty Reduction Policy through Research Evidence: Immigrant Women's Experience in Saskatoon.

- Dressler, Mary Pat. 2004. Aboriginal Women Share Their Stories in an Outreach Diabetes Education Program.
- Dunning, Heather. 2004. A Mixed Method Approach to Quality of Life in Saskatoon.

Dyck, Carmen. 2005. "Off Welfare ... Now What?" Phase II, Part 2: Analysis.

- Dyck, Carmen. 2004. "Off Welfare Now What?" A Literature Review on the Impact of Provincial Welfare to Work Training Programs in Saskatchewan.
- Engler-Stringer, Rachel. 2006. *Collective Kitchens in Three Canadian Cities: Impacts on the Lives of Participants*.
- Evitts, Trina, Nazeem Muhajarine, and Debbie Pushor. 2005. Full-Time Kindergarten in Battlefords School Division #118 Community Schools.
- Fernandes, Neville. 2003. Saskatchewan's Regional Economic Development Authorities: A Background Document.
- Fillingham, Jennifer. 2006. SEN-CUISR Environmental Charitable Organization Feasibility Study, Phase Two.
- Gauley, Marg. 2006. Evaluation of Respectful Conflict Resolution and Peer Mediation Program.
- Gold, Jenny. 2004. Profile of an Inter-Sectoral Issue: Children Not in School.

Grosso, Paula, and Jodi Crewe. 2004. Project Greenhorn: Community Gardening.

- Grosso, Paula. 2003. Uprooting Poverty and Planting Seeds for Social Change: The Roots of Poverty Project.
- Harlingten, Leora. 2004. Saskatoon Charging and Disposition Patterns Under Section 213 of the Criminal Code of Canada.
- Henry, Carol J., Carol Vandale, Susan Whiting, Flo Woods, Shawna Berenbaum, and Adrian Blunt. 2006. *Breakfast/Snack Programs in Saskatchewan Elementary Schools: Evaluating Benefits, Barriers, and Essential Skills.*
- Jackson, Maureen. 2004. Closer to Home: Child and Family Poverty in Saskatoon.
- Janzen, Bonnie. 2003. An Evaluation of the Federation of Canadian Municipalities Quality of Life Reporting System.
- Jonker, Peter, Colleen Whitedeer, and Diane McDonald. 2005. Building Capacity of Fond du Lac Entrepreneurs to Establish and Operate Local Tourism Business: Assessment and Proposed Training.
- Kelsey, Melissa V. 2004. Determining Saskatoon's Value Profile.
- Klymyshyn, Sherry, and Lee Everts. 2007. *Evaluation of Saskatoon Community Clinic Group Program for "At Risk" Elderly*.

Kynoch, Bev. 2003. The Brightwater Environmental and Science Project: Respecting Traditional Ecological Knowledge — The Soul of a Tribal People. Li, Song. 2004. Direct Care Personnel Recruitment, Retention and Orientation.

Lisoway, Amanda. 2004. 211 Saskatchewan Situational Analysis.

- Lynch, Karen, and Isobel M. Findlay. 2007. A New Vision for Saskatchewan: Changing Lives and Systems through Individualized Funding for People with Intellectual Disabilities — A Research Report.
- Lynch, Karen, Cara Spence, and Isobel M. Findlay. 2007. Urban Aboriginal Strategy Funding Database: A Research Report.
- MacDermott, Wendy. 2005. Youth ... on the Brink of Success: Youth Addictions Project. Final report is also available from Communities for Children, contact Sydney Bell at sydney-bell@communitiesforchildren.net

——. 2004. Common Functional Assessment and Disability-Related Agencies and Departments in Saskatoon.

- ——. 2003. Child Poverty in Canada, Saskatchewan, and Saskatoon: A Literature Review and the Voices of the People.
- McRae, Stacy, and Keith Walker. 2007. *An Evaluation of Family to Family Ties: A Review of Family Mentorship in Action.*
- Moneo, Cameron, Maria Basualdo, Isobel Findlay, and Wendy MacDermott. 2008. Broadway Theatre Membership Assessment. A Research Report.
- Muhajarine, Nazeem, Maureen Horn, Jody Glacken, Trina Evitts, Debbie Pushor, and Brian Keegan. 2007. *Full-Time Kindergarten in Saskatchewan*, Part One: *An Evaluation Framework for Saskatchewan Full-Time Kindergarten Programs*.
- Muhajarine, Nazeem, Trina Evitts, Maureen Horn, Jody Glacken, and Debbie Pushor. 2007. *Full-Time Kindergarten in Saskatchewan*, Part Two: *An Evaluation of Full-Time Kindergarten Programs in Three School Divisions*.
- Ofosuhene, Maxwell. 2003. Saskatchewan River Basin-Wide Survey of Resident's Attitudes Towards Water Resources and the Environment.
- Olfert, Sandi. 2003. Quality of Life Leisure Indicators.
- Propp, A.J. (Jim). 2005. Preschool: As Essential As Food: an Effectiveness Review of the Saskatoon Preschool Foundation Tuition Subsidy Program.
- Prokop, Shelley T. 2009. *Program Evaluation of the Saskatoon Community Clinic Strengthening the Circle Program.*
- Radloff, Karla. 2006. Community Resilience, Community Economic Develoment, and Saskatchewan Economic Developers.
- Reed, Maureen. 2003. Situating Indicators of Social Well-Being in Rural Saskatchewan Communities.

Roberts, Claire. 2006. Refugee Women and Their Postpartum Experiences.

- Ruby, Tabassum. 2004. Immigrant Muslim Women and the Hijab: Sites of Struggle in Crafting and Negotiating Identities in Canada.
- Sanderson, Kim, Michael Gertler, Diane Martz, and Ramesh Mahabir. 2005. Farmer's Markets in North America: A Background Document.
- Schmidt, Heather, Patrick Derocher, Jeff McCallum, and Yolanda McCallum. 2006. Understanding the Strengths of the Indigenous Communities. Flying Dust First Nation Focus Group Report.
- Seguin, Maureen. 2006. Alberta Mentoring Partnerships: Overview and Recommendations to Saskatoon Mentoring Agencies.
- Sinclair, Raven, and Sherri Pooyak. 2007. *Aboriginal Mentoring in Saskatoon: A Cultural Perspective*.
- Soles, Kama. 2003. Affordable, Accessible Housing Needs Assessment at the North Saskatchewan Independent Living Centre.
- Spence, Cara, and Isobel M. Findlay. 2007. *Evaluation of Saskatoon Urban Aboriginal Strategy: A Research Report.*
- Stadnyk, Nadia, Nazeem Muhajarine, and Tammy J. Butler. 2005. *The Impact of KidsFirst Saskatoon Home Visiting Program in Families' Lives*. Appendix A (1.07 MB) Appendix B (4.25 MB) Appendix C (1.1 MB).
- Sun, Yinshe. 2005. Development of Neighbourhood Quality of Life Indicators.
- Tannis, Derek. 2006. Mentoring in Saskatoon: Toward a Meaningful Partnership.
- Tupone, Juliano. 2003. The Core Neighbourhood Youth Co-op: A Review and Long-Term Strategy.
- Wohlgemuth, Nicole R. 2004. School Fees in Saskatoon.
- Woods, Florence. 2003. Access to Food in Saskatoon's Core Neighborhood.
- Wright, Judith, and Nazeem Muhajarine. 2003. Respiratory Illness in Saskatoon Infants: The Impact of Housing and Neighbourhood Characteristics.
- Building a Caring Community Together: A Collaborative Poverty Elimination Strategy. November 2006.
- Quality of Life Module. *Quality of Life in Saskatoon, Saskatchewan: Achieving a Healthy, Sustainable Community* (November 2006 summary of research, 2004 iteration).
- "Building a Caring Community Together." Quality of Life Briefing Paper (May 2005).
- Achieving a Healthy, Sustainable Community: Quality of Life in Saskatoon, Saskatchewan. Research Summary (2001).
- "Building a Caring Community." Briefing Paper for Quality of Life Public Policy Forum (20 October 2001), Saskatoon Centennial Auditorium.

To order, please contact: Community-University Institute for Social Research R.J.D. Williams Building 432 – 221 Cumberland Avenue Saskatoon SK Canada S7N 1M3 Phone: (306) 966–2136 / Fax: (306) 966–2122 E-mail: cuisr.liaison@usask.ca Website: www/usask.ca/cuisr

Regional Partner Organizations



Centre for the Study of Co-operatives



Community-University Institute for Social Research



Community Economic and Social Development Unit Algoma University College



Institute of Urban Studies University of Winnipeg

Project Funding



Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada Conseil de recherches en sciences humaines du Canada